Neurohumoral and Autonomic Regulation of Blood Pressure

Jeffrey L. Segar

Abstract

Interacting neural, hormonal, and metabolic mechanisms act locally and systemically to regulate cardiovascular function. This chapter discusses the basic physiological mechanisms of the neurohumoral and autonomic contributions to blood pressure regulation. Much that we will present about these mechanisms stems from studies in experimental animal models. Differential rates of maturation of these systems affect their ability to maintain blood pressure and delivery of oxygen and nutrients at specific times of life. This chapter outlines autonomic control of the fetal and postnatal cardiovascular system, particularly highlighting developmental changes in arterial baroreflex, cardiopulmonary reflex, and chemoreflex function. Additionally, humoral factors that act within the central and peripheral nervous system to influence sympathovagal balance will be discussed.

Keywords

Autonomic • Baroreflex • Blood pressure • Fetus • Parasympathetic • Sympathetic

© Springer International Publishing AG 2018 J.T. Flynn et al. (eds.), *Pediatric Hypertension*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-31107-4_1

Contents

Introduction	3
Overview of Autonomic Function Vasoactive Sites in the Brain Tonic Autonomic Activity	4 4 5
Arterial Baroreflex Resetting of the Arterial Baroreflex	6 7
Cardiopulmonary Reflex	8
Peripheral Chemoreflex	9
Sympathetic Activity at Birth	10
Humoral Factors (See Also ► Chap. 2, "Vasoactive Factors and Blood Pressure in Children") Renin-Angiotensin-Aldosterone System Arginine Vasopressin Glucocorticoids Nitric Oxide Reactive Oxygen Species	12 12 13 13 15 15
Autonomic Function During Human Development	16
Conclusion	18
Cross-References	18
References	18

Introduction

Cardiovascular homeostasis is mediated through interacting neural, hormonal, and metabolic mechanisms that act both centrally and locally. These basic physiological mechanisms, which have been extensively studied in the adult, are functional early during development, although

J.L. Segar (🖂)

Department of Pediatrics, Roy J. and Lucille A. Carver College of Medicine, University of Iowa, Iowa City, IA, USA e-mail: jeffrey-segar@uiowa.edu

differential rates of maturation of these systems influence their ability to maintain arterial blood pressure, organ blood flow, and delivery of oxygen and nutrients. The autonomic nervous system, classically divided into the sympathetic and parasympathetic nervous systems, poses a first-line defense against challenges to the cardiovascular system, such as hypotension, blood loss, and hypoxia. Sympathetic innervation of the heart and blood vessels is excitatory, causing increases in heart rate, cardiac contractility, and vasoconstriction. In contrast, parasympathetic innervation (vagal) is inhibitory, decreasing heart rate and contractility. While it remains unclear where long-term regulation of blood pressure resides (kidney, brain, or both), responses from powerful monitors of acute changes in arterial pressure, baroreceptors, and of oxygen content and pH, chemoreceptors, are vital for maintaining circulatory function. These neural pathways are modulated by a number of endocrine and paracrine factors, including angiotensin II, arginine vasopressin, and glucocorticoids. Understanding the neurohumoral mechanisms participating in cardiovascular regulation during the fetal and postnatal development, particularly as they relate to the physiological adaptations occurring with the transition from fetal to newborn life, is important.

Overview of Autonomic Function

Vasoactive Sites in the Brain

Simplistically, arterial blood pressure is determined by total peripheral resistance, blood volume, and cardiac output. Peripheral resistance and cardiac output are governed by interacting neural, hormonal, and metabolic mechanisms signaling within the brain, end organs, and the vasculature. The central nervous system is particularly critical for cardiovascular homeostasis, as autonomic tone to the heart and vasculature is continuously modulated by afferent signals from the arterial baroreceptors and chemoreceptors acting upon cardiovascular centers within the brain. These centers, located between afferent and efferent pathways of the reflex arc, integrate a variety of visceral and behavioral inputs and in turn modulate a wide range of cardiovascular and metabolic responses (Spyer 1994). Studies using a number of investigational approaches identified that afferent fibers from baroreceptors and chemoreceptors, located within the carotid sinus, aortic arch, and carotid bodies, travel with the glossopharyngeal and vagal nerve and terminate within the medullary nucleus tractus solitarius (NTS) (Dampney et al. 2002). Second-order neurons originating from the NTS project to cardiac vagal motoneurons in the nucleus ambiguous and interneurons in the caudal ventrolateral medulla (VLM). Neurons that express a lot of gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABAergic neurons) from this area project to and inhibit sympathetic premotor neurons in the rostral ventrolateral medulla. Sympathetic neurons in the rostral VLM are tonically active, projecting to the intermediolateral cell column of the spinal cord and playing a critical role in maintaining sympathetic vasomotor tone.

Important components of central neural control of the cardiovascular system include inputs from higher brain centers that integrate other intrinsic and extrinsic factors to regulate sympathetic and vagal activity. For example, specialized central nervous system structures, the circumventricular organs (subfornical organ, organum vasculosum lamina terminalis), lack a blood-brain barrier and are able to sense peripheral signals, such as circulating angiotensin II, and transmit information via neural projections to medullary and hypothalamic autonomic control centers, such as the supraoptic nucleus and paraventricular nucleus reviewed in Smith and Ferguson (2010) and Dampney (2016). Additional brain centers provide central command of cardiovascular responses that do not require input from peripheral receptors. A common example is the cardiovascular response to acute psychological stressors (defensive behaviors). Receiving inputs from the cortex, thalamus, and hippocampus, the amygdala plays a critical role in generating and coordinating cardiovascular responses to alerting stimuli.

Tonic Autonomic Activity

Tonic discharge of postganglionic sympathetic neurons is an important regulator of vasomotor tone and ultimately, arterial pressure. In adults, sympathetic activity can be assessed using direct measurement of muscle sympathetic nerve activity (MSNA) as well as norepinephrine spillover and plasma norepinephrine levels. In young adult men, MSNA measured at rest can vary from fiveto tenfold, though is inversely related to cardiac output (Charkoudian et al. 2005; Charkoudian and Rabbitts 2009). Causes of the interindividual variability are not known, though identical twins display similar MSNA values, suggesting a strong genetic component (Wallin et al. 1993). Interestingly, the relation between MSNA, cardiac output, and peripheral resistance are not seen in adult women (Hart et al. 2009). Total peripheral resistance is highly correlated with MSNA, and the fall in blood pressure during ganglionic blockade is proportional to resting MSNA and plasma norepinephrine concentration (Jones et al. 2001). Men with high MSNA displayed a greater increase in blood pressure following systemic nitric oxide synthase inhibition, suggesting those with high levels of MSNA may be at increased risk of hypertension with even a modest decrease in endothelial function (Charkoudian et al. 2006). Whole-body sympathetic activity, reflected by increases in MSNA and norepinephrine levels, increases with aging in adults (Joyner et al. 2010).

Though human data are lacking, animal studies suggest that the contribution of sympathetic drive to blood pressure changes during early development as well. The hypotensive response to ganglionic blockade may be used an as index of the neurally mediated contribution to blood pressure. Both alpha-adrenergic and ganglionic blockade, which inhibit end-organ responses to noradrenaline and sympathetic transmission at the ganglia, respectively, produce greater decreases in blood pressure in term fetal sheep than in preterm fetal sheep or newborn lambs, suggesting that fetal sympathetic tone is relatively high late in gestation (Tabsh et al. 1982; Vapaavouri et al. 1973). This hypotensive effect continues to decline with postnatal development (Vapaavouri et al. 1973). Sympathetic nerve efferents co-release norepinephrine and neuropeptide Y (NPY) from sympathetic varicosities, both of which exert potent pressor effects (Sanhueza et al. 2003). The peripheral vasoconstrictor effect resulting from sympathetic outflow is likely fine-tuned by opposing vasodilator influences, such as nitric oxide (NO). Whether sympathetic noradrenergic and peptidergic tone is more pronounced in late fetal life while nitric oxide dilation is enhanced postnatally is not known. In rats, the sympathetic nervous system appears much more immature at birth compared to sheep as ganglionic blockade in the first 24-36 h of life has no effect on resting blood pressure (Mills and Smith 1986). At an early age, ganglionic transmission appears to be the rate-limiting step in efferent sympathetic control, as the pressor response to tyramine, which stimulates norepinephrine release, is minimal. On the other hand, the vascular sensitivity to alpha-adrenoreceptor stimulation is enhanced immediately after birth, likely an adrenergic compensatory response.

Arterial pressure displays natural oscillations within a physiological range, the degree of which is similar in fetal and postnatal life (Alper et al. 1987; Barres et al. 1992; Segar et al. 1994c; Yardly et al. 1983). In the adult, ganglionic blockade increases low-frequency arterial pressure variability, suggesting that a component of arterial pressure lability is peripheral or humoral in origin and is buffered by autonomic functions (Alper et al. 1987; Robillard et al. 1986). In contrast, ganglionic blockade in term fetal sheep significantly attenuates heart rate and arterial pressure variability, while spontaneous changes in fetal renal sympathetic nerve activity (RSNA) correlate positively with fluctuations in heart rate and arterial pressure, suggesting blood pressure oscillations are driven by, rather than buffered by, autonomic activity (Segar et al. 1994c). RSNA shows entrainment or rhythmicity with diastole in preterm, term, and adult sheep, though the delay between the diastolic nadir and the next peak in RSNA significantly decreases with maturation (Booth et al. 2011a). Burst frequency also increased in term compared to preterm sheep and became sleep state dependent. Fetal sympathetic activity, heart rate, arterial pressure, and catecholamine levels are highest during periods of high-voltage, low-frequency electrocortical activity, suggesting oscillations in sympathetic tone are related to changes in the behavioral state of the fetus (Booth et al. 2011a; Clapp et al. 1980; Jensen et al. 2009; Mann et al. 1974; Reid et al. 1990; Wakatsuki et al. 1992). Other physiological parameters, including organ blood flows, regional vascular resistances, and cerebral oxygen consumption, are also dependent on electrocortical state and likely reflect changes in autonomic activity (Clapp et al. 1980; Jensen et al. 1986; Richardson et al. 1985).

The influence of the parasympathetic nervous system on resting heart rate appears to increase with maturation (Walker et al. 1978). Analysis of heart rate variability of fetal baboons 120–165 days of gestation suggests parasympathetic modulation is enhanced with advancing gestation (Stark et al. 1999). Cholinergic blockade produces no consistent effect of heart rate in premature fetal sheep, a slight increase in heart rate in term fetuses, and the greatest effect in lambs beyond the first week of life (Nuwayhid et al. 1975; Vapaavouri et al. 1973; Woods et al. 1977). In humans, heart rate decreases from birth to 16 years of age, implying ongoing vagal maturation during childhood and adolescence.

Arterial Baroreflex

The arterial baroreflex plays a critical role in the short-term regulation of arterial pressure. Acute changes in vascular stretch related to alterations in blood pressure modify the discharge of afferent baroreceptor fibers located in the carotid sinus and aortic arch. Following central integration of these changes in afferent nerve traffic, efferent parasympathetic and sympathetic nerve activities are altered to influence heart rate and peripheral vascular resistance and buffer changes in arterial pressure (Abboud and Thames 1983; Persson et al. 1989). For example, a decrease in blood

pressure results in a decrease in the baroreceptor firing rate, resulting in an increase in sympathetic vasomotor activity, and increase peripheral vascular resistance along with a decrease in cardiac vagal activity, resulting in increased cardiac output. Baroreflex control of heart rate is dominated by changes in cardiac vagal tone, although integrity of the reflex depends on both sympathetic and parasympathetic pathways (Yu and Lumbers 2000). Animal studies demonstrate that the arterial baroreflex is functional during fetal and early postnatal life (Booth et al. 2009; Brinkman et al. 1969; Itskovitz et al. 1983; Walker et al. 1978; Yardly et al. 1983). The observation that sinoaortic denervation produces marked fluctuations in fetal arterial pressure and heart rate further suggests the importance of the baroreflex to cardiovascular homeostasis in early development (Itskovitz et al. 1983; Yardly et al. 1983).

Single-fiber recordings of baroreceptor afferents in fetal, newborn, and adult animals demonstrate that carotid sinus nerve activity is phasic and pulse synchronous and that activity increases with a rise in arterial or carotid sinus pressure (Biscoe et al. 1969; Blanco et al. 1988a; Downing 1960; Ponte and Purves 1973; Tomomatsu and Nishi 1982). The threshold for carotid baroreceptor discharge is lower, and the sensitivity of baroreceptors to increases in carotid sinus pressure is greater in fetal than in newborn and 1-month-old lambs (Blanco et al. 1988a) and in newborn compared to adult rabbits (Tomomatsu and Nishi 1982). These findings suggest that any reduced heart rate responses to changes in arterial pressure during fetal life are not due to immaturity of afferent activity of baroreceptors but to differences in central integration and efferent pathways. The mechanisms regulating the changes in sensitivity of the baroreceptors early in development have not been investigated but may be related to changes in the degree of mechanical deformation of nerve endings and thus strain sensitivity, ionic mechanisms that operate at the receptor membrane to cause hyperpolarization, or substances released from the endothelium, including prostacyclin and nitric oxide, which modulate baroreceptor activity (Andresen 1984; Chapleau et al. 1988, 1991; Heesch et al. 1984; Jimbo et al. 1994;

Matsuda et al. 1995). Many but not all studies in fetal and newborn animals describe baroreflex sensitivity, determined by the heart rate response to alterations in blood pressure, being decreased early in development (Bauer 1939; Dawes et al. 1980; Shinebourne et al. 1972; Vatner and Manders 1979; Young 1966). Heart rate responses to increases and decreases in blood pressure in the premature sheep fetus appear to be asymmetric, being more sensitive to an increase than a decrease in blood pressure (Booth et al. 2009). In contrast to findings in sheep, the sensitivity of the cardiac baroreflex is greater in the horse fetus at 0.6 of gestation than at 0.9 of gestation (O'Connor et al. 2006).

Developmental changes in the cardiac baroreflex continue postnatally. Heart rate responses to pharmacologically induced increases and decreases in blood pressure in fetal (135 \pm 2-day gestation, term 145 day), newborn, and 4-6-week-old sheep demonstrated a tendency for the sensitivity of baroreflex control of heart rate to decrease with maturation (Segar et al. 1992). Other studies in sheep (Vatner and Manders 1979) and other species (Buckley et al. 1976; Gootman 1991) have found increasing cardiac baroreflex sensitivity with postnatal age. Reflex bradycardia in response to carotid sinus stimulation is absent in the newborn piglet, although vagal efferents exert a tonic action on the heart at this stage of development (Buckley et al. 1976). Age-related changes in heart rate in response to phenylephrine are also greater in 2-month-old piglets than in 1-day-old animals (Gootman 1991). Differences in species, experimental conditions, and developmental changes in the innervation and functional contributions of the two arms of the autonomic nervous system likely contribute to these reported differences.

Developmental changes in baroreflex control of sympathetic outflow, primarily measured as renal sympathetic nerve activity (RSNA) responses to increases and decreases in blood pressure, have been examined. In chronically instrumented preterm fetal sheep (0.7 of gestation), baroreflex control RSNA was absent although pulse-synchronous bursts of RSNA were present (Booth et al. 2009). This same group demonstrated in slightly older sheep (123 days or 0.83 of gestation) that baroreflex-mediated inhibition but not excitation of RSNA was present (Booth et al. 2011b). This lack of sympathetic response to hypotension may have important implications in the ability of the fetus (or preterm infant) to adapt to low blood pressure. In studies of late-gestation fetal, newborn, and 4-6-week-old sheep, renal sympathoexcitation was present in response to hypotension, and in fact the sensitivity of the RSNA baroreflex function curve was greatest in the fetus and decreased during the postnatal period (Segar et al. 1992). Interestingly, studies in aging animals have shown that baroreflex control of heart rate and sympathetic nerve activity is impaired with senescence (Hajduczok et al. 1991b). Thus, the sensitivity of the baroreflex likely increases with early maturation, reaching a maximum sensitivity occurring during some developmental period, and then decreases with advancing age, an effect that may contribute to the development of hypertension.

Resetting of the Arterial Baroreflex

Resetting of the arterial baroreflex is defined as a change in the relation between arterial pressure and heart rate or between pressure and sympathetic and parasympathetic nerve activities (Chapleau et al. 1988, 1991). With sustained changes in blood pressure, the operating range of the baroreceptors shifts, or resets, in the direction of the prevailing arterial pressure. This shift in the range of blood pressure over which the baroreflex remains functional allows for the naturally occurring increase in blood pressure during fetal life, immediately after birth, and postnatal maturation (Segar et al. 1994a). The mechanisms regulating developmental changes in baroreflex sensitivity and controlling the resetting of the baroreflex are poorly understood. Basal discharge of baroreceptor afferents does not change during fetal and postnatal maturation, despite a considerable increase in mean arterial pressure during this time, indicating that baroreceptors reset during development, continuing to function within the physiologic range for arterial pressure (peripheral resetting) (Blanco et al. 1988a; Tomomatsu and Nishi 1982). Changes in the relation between

arterial pressure and sympathetic activity or heart rate may additionally result from altered coupling within the central nervous system of afferent impulses from baroreceptors to efferent sympathetic or parasympathetic activities (central resetting) and at the end organ (Chapleau et al. 1988). Locally produced factors, such as nitric oxide, and circulating hormones and neuropeptides, such as ANG II (AVP), activate additional neural reflex pathways that may modulate the changes in arterial baroreflex during development (Bishop and Haywood 1991).

While well established that the arterial baroreflex participates in short-term regulation of blood pressure, there is increasing evidence that baroreflexes do not completely reset with hypertension and may play a role in long-term cardiovascular control (Lohmeier and Iliescu 2015). Most notable among this evidence is the finding that chronic electrical activation of the carotid sinus in adult dogs results in sustained (3-week experimental period) decreases in blood pressure, whole-body norepinephrine turnover, and heart rate (Lohmeier et al. 2010). Unfortunately, no studies have addressed the role of the baroreflex in the long-term control of arterial pressure during development.

Cardiopulmonary Reflex

Cardiopulmonary receptors are sensory endings located in the four cardiac chambers, in the great veins, and in the lungs (Minisi and Thames 1991). In the adult, volume sensors mediating reflex changes in cardiovascular and renal function are believed to be primarily those residing in the atria (Goetz et al. 1991; Hainsworth 1991) and the ventricles (Minisi and Thames 1991), with the ventricular receptors being of utmost importance during decreases in cardiopulmonary pressures (Minisi and Thames 1991; Togashi et al. 1990; Victor et al. 1989). The majority of ventricular receptor vagal afferents are unmyelinated C fibers that can be activated by exposure to chemical irritants (chemosensitive) and changes in pressure or strength (mechanosensitive receptors) (Baker et al. 1979; Gupta and Thames 1983). These receptors have a low basal discharge rate which

J.L. Segar

exerts a tonic inhibitory influence on sympathetic outflow and vascular resistance (Minisi and Thames 1991) and regulates plasma AVP concentration (Thames et al. 1980). Interruption of this basal activity results in increases in heart rate, blood pressure, and sympathetic nerve activity, whereas activation of cardiopulmonary receptors results in reflex bradycardia, vasodilation, and sympathoinhibition (Minisi and Thames 1991).

Characterization of the cardiopulmonary reflex during the perinatal and neonatal periods by stimulation of chemosensitive cardiopulmonary receptors demonstrated that changes in heart rate, blood pressure, and regional blood flow were smaller early during development than later in life, and absent in premature fetal lambs and in piglets under 1-week-old (Assali et al. 1978; Gootman 1991; Gootman et al. 1986). Stimulation of cardiopulmonary receptors by volume expansion had no effect on basal renal nerve activity in the fetus but significantly reduced RSNA in newborn and 8-week-old sheep (Merrill et al. 1994; Smith et al. 1992). However, the decrease in RSNA in response to volume expansion was totally abolished in sinoaortic-denervated (SAD) newborn lambs but was not affected by SAD in 6-8-week-old sheep (Merrill et al. 1995). These results indicate that cardiopulmonary reflexes are not fully mature early in life and that stimulation of sinoaortic baroreceptors plays a greater role than cardiopulmonary mechanoreceptors in regulating changes in sympathetic activity in response to expansion of vascular volume early during development.

Developmental changes in cardiovascular and autonomic responses to blood volume reduction also exist. Gomez et al. found that hemorrhage produced a significant decrease in arterial blood pressure without accompanying changes in heart rate in fetal sheep less than 120-day gestation, whereas blood pressure remains stable and heart rate increased in near-term fetuses (Gomez et al. 1984). However, other investigators (Chen et al. 1992; Toubas et al. 1981) found the hemodynamic response to hemorrhage to be similar in immature and near-term fetuses, with reductions in both heart rate and blood pressure. Inhibition of vagal afferents during slow, non-hypotensive hemorrhage blocks the normal rise in plasma vasopressin but does not alter the rise in plasma renin activity in near-term fetal sheep (Chen et al. 1992). When input from cardiopulmonary receptors is removed by section of the cervical vagosympathetic trunks, the decrease in fetal blood pressure in response to hemorrhage is similar to that in intact fetuses (Wood et al. 1989), whereas vagotomy with SAD enhances the decrease in blood pressure (Chen et al. 1992). Therefore, it is likely that activation of fibers from the carotid sinus (arterial baroreceptors and chemoreceptors) but not vagal afferents (cardiopulmonary baroreceptors and chemoreceptors) is involved in the maintenance of blood pressure homeostasis during fetal hemorrhage. Cardiopulmonary receptors also appear to have a diminished role in early postnatal life as reflex changes in newborn lamb RSNA during non-hypotensive and hypotensive hemorrhage are dependent upon the integrity of arterial baroreceptors but not cardiopulmonary receptors (O'Mara et al. 1995). In addition, the cardiovascular responses to hemorrhage in newborn lambs are dependent upon intact renal nerves that in turn modulate release of AVP (Smith and Abu-Amarah 1998).

The RSNA responses to vagal afferent nerve stimulation are similar in sinoaortic-denervated fetal and postnatal lambs, suggesting that delayed maturation of the cardiopulmonary reflex is not secondary to incomplete central integration of vagal afferent input (Merrill et al. 1999). On the other hand, the decreased sensitivity of the cardiopulmonary reflex early in development in the face of a sensitive arterial baroreflex response (as outlined above) may suggest that there is an occlusive interaction between these two reflexes during development. In support of this hypothesis, studies in adults suggest that activation of arterial baroreceptors may impair the reflex responses to activation of cardiopulmonary receptors (Cornish et al. 1989; Hajduczok et al. 1991a).

Peripheral Chemoreflex

Peripheral chemoreceptors located in the aortic arch and carotid bodies are functional during fetal and postnatal life and participate in cardiovascular regulation (Bishop et al. 1987; Cohn et al. 1974; Giussani et al. 1993). Acute hypoxemia evokes integrated cardiovascular, metabolic, and endocrine responses that in the fetus result in transient bradycardia, increased arterial blood pressure, and peripheral vascular resistance and a redistribution of blood flow (Cohn et al. 1974; Gardner et al. 2002). The bradycardia is mediated by parasympathetic efferents, as it can be blocked by atropine, while the peripheral vasoconstriction triggered by the chemoreceptor stimulation initially results from increased sympathetic tone and can be prevented with alpha-adrenergic antagonists (Giussani et al. 1993; Iwamota et al. 1983; Parer 1984). The release of circulating factors such as vasopressin (AVP) and catecholamines serves to maintain peripheral vasoconstriction while heart rate returns toward basal levels.

Oxygen sensing in the carotid body is transduced by glomus cells, specialized sensory neurons that respond to hypoxia at higher PaO₂ levels than other cell types. It is believed that in states of low O₂, oxygen-sensitive K⁺ currents are inhibited, resulting in depolarization, an influx of Ca²⁺, and the release of neurotransmitters and neuromodulators that generate an action potential in the carotid sinus nerve (Carroll and Kim 2005). Recordings from carotid chemoreceptors in fetal sheep demonstrated responses to natural stimuli from ca. 90 days of gestation (Blanco et al. 1984, 1988b). Fetal carotid chemoreceptors were active and responsive to hypoxia, but only to changes in PaO₂ within the fetal range. Furthermore, the position of the response curve of the chemoreceptors to hypoxia was shifted to the left, and the sensitivity to an absolute change of arterial PO₂ was less compared to that of the adult.

The ontogeny of fetal chemoreflex-mediated cardiovascular responses to acute hypoxemia has primarily been assessed by studies in sheep utilizing umbilical cord occlusion or administration of subambient oxygen to the ewe (Bennet et al. 1999; Giussani et al. 1993; Iwamota et al. 1983; Szymonowicz et al. 1990; Wassink et al. 2007). The cardiovascular response to acute fetal hypoxemia depends upon the prevailing intrauterine condition, including the redox state of the fetus (Fletcher et al. 2006; Gardner et al. 2002; Hanson 1997; Herrera et al. 2012; Kane et al. 2012; Thakor and Giussani 2009a; Thakor et al. 2010). In fetal sheep, mild, acute acidemia (pH 7.29 \pm 0.01), which often accompanies fetal hypoxemia, has no effects on basal cardiovascular function but markedly enhances peripheral vasoconstriction and endocrine responses to acute hypoxemia (Thakor and Giussani 2009a). To examine the effects of prevailing hypoxemia on responses to acute hypoxemia, Gardner et al. (2002) studied chronically instrumented fetal sheep grouped according to PaO₂. Functional chemoreflex analysis during early hypoxemia, performed by plotting the change in PaO₂ against the change in heart rate and femoral vascular resistance, demonstrated that the slopes of the cardiac and vasoconstrictor chemoreflex curves were enhanced in hypoxemic fetuses relative to control. Additional evidence suggests exposure to hypoxemia for a limited period of time (hours to days) has a sensitizing effect on the chemoreflex, whereas sustained hypoxemia (days to weeks) may have a desensitization effect (Hanson 1997). The mechanisms regulating this alteration in response are unclear. In the chick embryo, hypoxia increases sympathetic nerve fiber density and neuronal capacity for norepinephrine synthesis (Ruijtenbeek et al. 2000). Thus, augmented efferent pathways may contribute to the enhanced responses. On the other hand, recordings from carotid chemoreceptors in chronically hypoxic kittens demonstrate blunted responses to acute decreases in PaO₂ relative to control animals (Hanson et al. 1989). It is therefore possible that with prolonged hypoxia, blunting of the chemoreflex responses may be related to afferent mechanisms.

Although chemoreceptors are active and responsive in the fetus and newborn, studies in sheep and human infants suggest that chemoreceptor sensitivity and activity is reduced immediately after birth (Blanco et al. 1984; Hertzberg and Lagercrantz 1987). This decreased sensitivity persists for several days until the chemoreceptors adapt and reset their sensitivity from the low oxygen tension of the fetus to the higher levels seen postnatally (Hertzberg and Lagercrantz 1987; Kumar and Hanson 1989). The mechanisms

involved with this resetting are not known, although the postnatal rise in PaO₂ appears crucial as raising fetal PaO₂ produces a rightward shift in the response curve of carotid baroreceptors to differing oxygen tension (Blanco et al. 1988b). Potential mechanisms within the glomus cell regulating developmental changes in O₂ transduction and chemoreceptor responses include, but are not limited to, anatomical maturation, developmental changes in oxygen-sensitive K⁺ currents, adenosine responsiveness (Koos et al. 1995; Koos and Maeda 2001), dopamine and catecholamine turnover within the carotid body (Hertzberg et al. 1992), and differences in intracellular calcium mobilization during hypoxia (Carroll and Kim 2005; Sterni et al. 1995).

Sympathetic Activity at Birth

The transition from fetal to newborn life is associated with numerous hemodynamic adjustments, including changes in heart rate and peripheral vascular resistance and a redistribution of blood flow (Dawes 1961; Padbury and Martinez 1988). Activation of the sympathetic nervous system appears to be an important part of this adaptive process and is associated with marked increases in circulating catecholamines (Lagercrantz and Bistoletti 1973; Padbury et al. 1981). Arterial pressure, heart rate, and cardiac output are all depressed by ganglionic blockade in newborn (1-3 days) but not older lambs, suggesting sympathetic tone is high during the immediate postnatal period (Minoura and Gilbert 1986). Renal sympathetic nerve activity increases nearly 250% following delivery of term fetal sheep by cesarean section and parallels the rise in arterial pressure and heart rate (Segar et al. 1994a). Delivery appears to produce near maximal stimulation of renal sympathetic outflow since further increases cannot be elicited by unloading of arterial baroreceptors (Segar et al. 1994a). Furthermore, reflex inhibition of this increase in RSNA could not be achieved by arterial baroreceptor stimulation, as seen in fetal and 3–7-day-old lambs (Segar et al. 1992), suggesting that central influences exist which override the arterial baroreflex and that

the maintenance of a high sympathetic tone is vital during this transition period. A similar pattern of baroreceptor gating has been well described in adult animals as part of the defense reaction (Hilton 1982). The cardiovascular component of this group of behavioral responses, characterized by sympathetic nerve-mediated tachycardia, increased cardiac contractile force, vasoconstriction, and hypertension, mimics the physiological changes that occur at birth (Gebber 1990).

The factors mediating the increase in sympathetic outflow at birth are unclear. Removal of the placental circulation, the onset of spontaneous respiration, and exposure to a cold environment are factors occurring at birth that may stimulate changes in sympathetic activity (Ogundipe et al. 1993; Van Bel et al. 1993). In utero ventilation studies of fetal sheep have shown that rhythmic lung inflation increases plasma catecholamine concentrations although there are no consistent effects on blood pressure or heart rate (Ogundipe et al. 1993; Smith et al. 1991). Fetal RSNA increases only 50% during in utero ventilation, while oxygenation and removal of the placental circulation by umbilical cord occlusion produce no additional effect, suggesting that lung inflation and an increase in arterial oxygen tension contribute little to the sympathoexcitation process (Mazursky et al. 1996). The increases in heart rate, mean arterial blood pressure, and RSNA following delivery are similar in intact and sinoaortic-denervated plus vagotomized fetal lambs, demonstrating that afferent input from peripheral chemoreceptors and mechanoreceptors also contribute little to the hemodynamic and sympathetic responses at delivery (Segar et al. 1999).

The change in environmental temperature at birth may play an important role in the sympathoexcitatory response at birth. Cooling of the near-term fetus both in utero and in exteriorized preparations results in an increase in heart rate, blood pressure, and norepinephrine concentrations, consistent with sympathoexcitation (Gunn et al. 1985; Van Bel et al. 1993). However, exteriorization of the near-term lamb fetus into a warm water bath does not produce the alterations in systemic hemodynamics or catecholamine values typically seen at birth (Van Bel et al. 1993). Fetal cooling, but not ventilation or umbilical cord occlusion, initiates nonshivering thermogenesis via neurally mediated sympathetic stimulation of brown adipose tissue (Gunn et al. 1991). In utero cooling of fetal lambs also produces an increase in RSNA of similar magnitude to that seen at delivery by cesarean section (Waldman et al. 1979), suggesting that cold stress plays a role in the activation of the sympathetic nervous system at birth. These changes occur before a decrease in core temperature and are reversible with rewarming, suggesting that sensory input from cutaneous cold-sensitive thermoreceptors rather than a response to a change in core temperature is mediating the response. The increases in heart rate, mean arterial blood pressure, and RSNA that normally occur at birth are absent in animals subjected to transection of the brain stem at the level of the rostral pons prior to delivery (Mazursky et al. 1996). These data suggest that supramedullary structures are involved in mediating the sympathoexcitation seen at birth. Additional studies, also in fetal sheep, demonstrate the paraventricular nucleus of the hypothalamus plays a vital role in regulating postnatal increases in sympathetic outflow and baroreflex function (Ellsbury et al. 2000). Given the known role of the hypothalamus in temperature and cardiovascular regulation, this structure is likely intimately involved in the regulation of circulatory and autonomic functions during the transition from fetal to newborn life (Gebber 1990).

The hemodynamic and sympathetic responses at birth are markedly different in prematurely delivered lambs (0.85 of gestation) compared to those delivered at term (Segar et al. 1998). Postnatal increases in heart rate and blood pressure are attenuated, and the sympathoexcitatory response as measured by RSNA is absent (Segar et al. 1998). This impaired response occurs despite the fact the descending pathways of the sympathetic nervous system are intact and functional at this stage of development, as demonstrated by a large pressor and sympathoexcitatory response to in utero cooling (Segar et al. 1998). Antenatal administration of glucocorticoids, which has been shown to improve postnatal cardiovascular as well as pulmonary function, augments sympathetic activity at birth in premature lambs and decreases the sensitivity of the cardiac baroreflex (Segar et al. 1998). Taken together, these data suggest exogenous glucocorticoids have a maturational effect on the sympathetic response at birth, which may be one mechanism by which maternal steroid administration improves postnatal cardiovascular homeostasis, though stimulation of the peripheral RAAS and activation of peripheral angiotensin receptors are not involved (Segar et al. 2001).

Humoral Factors (See Also ► Chap. 2, "Vasoactive Factors and Blood Pressure in Children")

Renin-Angiotensin-Aldosterone System

The renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system (RAAS) is active in the fetal and perinatal periods (Guillery and Robillard 1993; Iwamota and Rudolph 1979; Lumbers 1995). During embryonic and early fetal life, the primary function of the renin-angiotensin system may be to regulate cellular and organ growth as well as vascular proliferation (Kim and Iwao 2001). Only later during fetal development does the renin-angiotensin system become involved in modulating cardiovascular function and renal hemodynamics.

The arterial baroreflex not only modulates heart rate and peripheral vascular tone, the reflex also regulates the release of vasoactive hormones, such as ANG II and AVP (Wood 1995). Changes in the levels of these circulating hormones, in turn, may influence neural regulation of cardiovascular function by acting at several sites along the baroreflex arc (Bishop and Haywood 1991). In the adult, peripheral ANG II facilitates activation of sympathetic ganglia and enhances the release and response of norepinephrine at the neuroeffector junction (Reid 1992). Within the central nervous system, ANG II stimulates sympathetic outflow and alters baroreceptor reflexes by acting on ANG II type 1 (AT_1) receptors located within the hypothalamus, medulla, and circumventricular

J.L. Segar

organs (Bunnemann et al. 1993; Head and Mayorov 2001; Toney and Porter 1993). In the sheep fetus, the increase in arterial blood pressure produced by ANG II administration produces little or no cardiac slowing (Jones III et al. 1991; Robillard et al. 1982), although dose-dependent decreases in heart rate may occur (Ismay et al. 1979; Scroop et al. 1986). The bradycardic and sympathoinhibitory responses to a given increase in blood pressure are less for ANG II than for other vasoconstrictor agents (Segar et al. 1994b).

Endogenous brain ANG II appears to contribute little to basal arterial pressure in fetal sheep though appears active postnatally. Lateral ventricle administration of an AT₁ receptor antagonist has no effect in the fetus but lowers blood pressure and resets the baroreflex toward lower pressure in newborn and 8-week-old sheep at doses that have no effect when given systemically (Segar et al. 1997). However, lateral ventricle injection of ANG II increases blood pressure in the fetus, an effect blocked by AT₁ receptor antagonists (Shi et al. 2005; Xu et al. 2003, 2004). Increased blood pressure via activation of angiotensin receptors was associated with elevated c-fos expression (a marker of neuronal activation) in numerous cardiovascular areas known to be AT₁ receptor abundant (Shi et al. 2005; Xu et al. 2003, 2004). An endogenous local RAAS in the brain, including ACE, also appears to be functional in the fetus, as intracerebroventricular injection of ANG I increases blood pressure and c-fos expression in the supraoptic nucleus and paraventricular nucleus (Shi et al. 2010).

Endogenous circulating ANG II participates in regulating arterial baroreflex responses early during development. The absence of rebound tachycardia after reduction in blood pressure by angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitors is well described in fetal and postnatal animals (Robillard et al. 1983) as well as in human adults and infants (Chatow et al. 1995). Converting enzyme inhibition has no effect on baroreflex control of RSNA in fetal sheep (Segar et al. 1994b). However, when enalapril is administered to the fetus immediately prior to delivery, baroreflex control of RSNA and heart rate in the newly born lamb is shifted toward lower pressures (Segar et al. 1994a). Two- to fourfold higher levels of ANG II in the newborn than in fetal or adult sheep may help explain these observations (Robillard et al. 1982). Similarly, in the newborn lamb, angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibition or AT₁ receptor blockade decreases RSNA and heart rate and resets the baroreflex toward lower pressure (Segar et al. 1994b, 1997). Resetting of the reflex is independent of changes in prevailing blood pressure.

Arginine Vasopressin

Several lines of evidence suggest that arginine vasopressin (AVP) is important in maintaining cardiovascular homeostasis during fetal and postnatal development. Fetal plasma AVP concentrations are increased by multiple stimuli, including hypotension, hemorrhage, hypoxemia, acidemia, and hyperosmolality (Robillard et al. 1979; Weitzman et al. 1978; Wood 1995; Wood and Chen 1989). Vasopressin responses to hypotension are partially mediated by arterial baroreceptors, whereas the contribution of carotid or aortic chemoreceptors appears to play little role in the AVP response to hypoxia (Giussani et al. 1994b; Raff et al. 1991). AVP infusion increases fetal blood pressure and decreases fetal heart rate in a dose-dependent manner (Irion et al. 1990; Tomita et al. 1985), although AVP has limited impact on basal fetal circulatory regulation. Blockade of AVP receptors in fetal sheep has no measurable effects on arterial blood pressure, heart rate, or renal sympathetic nerve activity in fetal sheep or newborn lambs (Ervin et al. 1992; Nuyt et al. 1996). However, AVP receptor inhibition impairs the ability of the fetus to maintain blood pressure during hypotensive hemorrhage and reduces the catecholamine response (Kelly et al. 1983).

In several adult species, AVP modulates parasympathetic and sympathetic tone and baroreflex function (Berecek and Swords 1990; Bishop and Haywood 1991; Luk et al. 1993; Nuyt et al. 1996). Administration of AVP evokes a greater sympathoinhibition and bradycardia than other vasoconstrictors for a comparable increase in blood pressure, this effect being attributed to AVP enhancing the gain of the reflex and resetting it to a lower pressure (Bishop and Haywood 1991; Luk et al. 1993). However, in fetal and newborn sheep, sequential increases in plasma AVP do not alter heart rate or RSNA baroreflex responses to acute changes in blood pressure (Nuyt et al. 1996).

Endogenous AVP has little effect on baroreflex function early during development. Peripheral administration of a V₁ receptor antagonist has no measurable effects on resting hemodynamics in fetal sheep or on basal arterial blood pressure (Ervin et al. 1992), heart rate, RSNA, or baroreflex response in newborn lambs (Nuyt et al. 1996). This lack of baroreflex modulation by AVP may facilitate the pressor response to AVP in fetuses and newborns during stressful situations such as hypoxia and hemorrhage, which may be particularly important for maintaining arterial pressures during these states early in development.

The role of central AVP in maintaining hemodynamic homeostasis in the developing animal has not been extensively studied. Under basal conditions, fetal AVP levels are tenfold higher in the cerebrospinal fluid than in plasma, suggesting AVP contributes to central regulation of autonomic function (Stark et al. 1985). Intracerebroventricular infusion of AVP produces significant decreases in mean arterial blood pressure and heart rate in newborn lambs although no reflex changes in RSNA are seen (Segar et al. 1995). The changes in blood pressure and heart rate are completely inhibited by administration of an AVP receptor type 1 (V_1) antagonist, demonstrating that central cardiovascular effects of AVP are mediated by V1 receptors, as has been reported in mature animals (Unger et al. 1987).

Glucocorticoids

The prepartum surge in fetal cortisol levels that is present in all mammalian species is vital for normal physiological development. Fetal adrenalectomy attenuates the normal gestational age-dependent increase in blood pressure that occurs in late gestation, while cortisol replacement produces a sustained increase in fetal blood pressure (Tangalakis et al. 1992; Unno et al. 1999). Antenatal exposure to exogenous glucocorticoids increases fetal and postnatal arterial blood pressure by enhancing peripheral vascular resistance and cardiac output without altering heart rate (Derks et al. 1997; Padbury et al. 1995; Stein et al. 1993). The use and effectiveness of hydrocortisone for hypotension in preterm and term neonates is well described (Ng et al. 2006; Seri et al. 2001). However, the mechanisms accounting for the increase in blood pressure and vascular resistance are not clear. In the adult, administration of hydrocortisone or dexamethasone suppresses resting and stimulated muscle sympathetic nerve activity, suggesting little role for augmented sympathetic tone (Dodt et al. 2000; Macefield et al. 1998). In contrast, glucocorticoids enhance pressor responsiveness and vascular reactivity to norepinephrine and angiotensin II (Grünfeld and Eloy 1987; Grünfeld 1990), in part by increasing α 1adrenergic and AT₁ receptor levels and potentiating angiotensin II and vasopressin-induced inositol triphosphate production (Provencher et al. 1995; Sato et al. 1992). Glucocorticoids also reduce the activity of depressor systems, including vasodilator prostaglandins and nitric oxide, and have been shown to decrease serum NO2^{-/NO3⁻}, endothelial nitric oxide synthase mRNA stability, and protein levels (Wallerath et al. 1999).

In the sheep fetus, cortisol infusion increases blood pressure as well as the hypertensive response to intravenous ANG II but not norepinephrine (Tangalakis et al. 1992). However, infusions of synthetic glucocorticoids, which also increase arterial blood pressure, do not alter the pressor response to phenylephrine, angiotensin II, or vasopressin (Fletcher et al. 2002). Furthermore, the increase in blood pressure is not inhibited by RAAS blockade (Segar et al. 2001). In vitro studies demonstrate that fetal treatment with betamethasone enhances the contractile response of femoral arteries to depolarizing potassium solutions, supporting a role for enhanced calcium channel activation (Anwar et al. 1999). Glucocorticoid exposure enhances in vitro responses of peripheral arteries to vasoconstrictors, including norepinephrine and endothelin 1, while attenuating vasodilator effects of forskolin and bradykinin and nitric oxide production (Anwar et al. 1999; Docherty and Kalmar-Nagy 2001; Docherty et al. 2001; Molnar et al. 2002).

In addition to peripheral effects on vascular reactivity, antenatal glucocorticoids also modify autonomic and endocrine functions. Increases in fetal blood pressure and vascular resistance following betamethasone treatment occur despite marked suppression of circulating vasoconstrictors, including catecholamines, ANG II, and AVP (Derks et al. 1997; Ervin et al. 2000; Segar et al. 1998). Circulating neuropeptide Y concentration, which may provide an index of peripheral sympathetic activity, is increased following fetal exposure to dexamethasone (Fletcher et al. 2003). Glucocorticoid treatment accelerates postnatal maturation of brain catecholaminergic signaling pathways in rats and enhances renal sympathetic nerve activity in prematurely delivered lambs (Semenza 2000; Slotkin et al. 1992; Smith et al. 1992).

Endogenous production of cortisol is important for normal maturational changes in autonomic reflex function. Adrenalectomized sheep fail to display the normal postnatal increase in RSNA, while the response is restored by cortisol replacement (Segar et al. 2002). Restoring circulating cortisol levels to the prepartum physiological range shifts the fetal and immediate postnatal heart rate and RSNA baroreflex curves toward higher pressure without altering the slope of the curves (Segar et al. 2002). Antenatal administration of betamethasone decreases the sensitivity of baroreflex-mediated changes in heart rate in preterm fetuses and premature lambs (Segar et al. 1998) and alters baroreflex and chemoreflex function in fetal, newborn, and adult sheep (Ervin et al. 2000; Fletcher et al. 2002; Shaltout et al. 2010, 2011). Baroreflex control of heart rate and RSNA is reset upward in glucocorticoid-exposed animals, while baroreflex sensitivity is impaired, an effect that may be mediated through an imbalance of ANG II/angiotensin 1-7 (Shaltout et al. 2012). Sympathetic-mediated responses to behavioral or pharmacological challenges are also exaggerated in 6-week-old sheep following antenatal betamethasone exposure (Shaltout et al. 2011).

As with baroreflex function, there is evidence that fetal chemoreceptors are involved in modifying the release of selective hormones in to the circulation, particularly glucocorticoids. Transection of the carotid sinus nerves in the sheep fetus delays the increase in plasma catecholamine concentrations during acute asphyxia (Jensen and Hanson 1995). Similarly, neural control of adrenocortical function is also evident in the late-gestation fetus as section of either the carotid sinus nerves or the splanchnic nerves affects the steroidogenic response without affecting the increase in ACTH during acute hypoxic or acute hypotensive stress (Giussani et al. 1994a; Myers et al. 1990; Riquelme et al. 1998). These studies suggest the presence of a carotid chemoreflex mediated by splanchnic nerve efferents that act to trigger the release of cortisol as well as sensitize the fetal adrenal cortex to ACTH delivery. Conversely, carotid sinus nerve section does not affect the release of AVP or of ANG II into the fetal circulation, suggesting these effects are not mediated by carotid chemoreceptors (Giussani et al. 1994b).

Glucocorticoid exposure also appears to alter the pattern and magnitude of fetal chemoreflexmediated cardiovascular responses. Exposure of the preterm sheep fetus to synthetic glucocorticoids, such as dexamethasone, in doses of human clinical relevance results in more pronounced bradycardia and vasoconstriction in response to hypoxemia. Maternal intramuscular injection with dexamethasone or fetal intravenous infusion with dexamethasone at 0.7-0.8 of gestation switch the fetal bradycardic and femoral vasoconstrictor responses to acute hypoxia from the immature to the mature phenotype (Fletcher et al. 2003). With advancing gestation, and in close association with the prepartum increase in fetal plasma cortisol, the magnitude and persistence of fetal bradycardia and vasoconstriction in response to hypoxemia become more pronounced (Fletcher et al. 2006).

Nitric Oxide

Though not regarded as a classic neurohumoral factor, nitric oxide (NO) plays an important role in autonomic control of systemic hemodynamics early in development. NO synthase immunoreactivity has been demonstrated in multiple locations along the central baroreflex pathway and preganglionic sympathetic neurons (Gai et al. 1995; Tanaka and Chiba 1994), which suggests that NO may function as a neurotransmitter to regulate arterial blood pressure in addition to its local regulation of vascular tone (Chlorakos et al. 1998; Sanhueza et al. 2005; Yu et al. 2002). In adult rats, NO within the paraventricular nucleus may exert a sympathoinhibitory effect (Rossi et al. 2010). Downregulation of neuronal NO synthase in the NTS reduces baroreflex tachycardic responses to acute hypotension but not reflex bradycardia to acutely increased blood pressure (Lin et al. 2012). Thus, NO synthesized in the NTS may be integral to baroreflex sympathetic activation, but not parasympathetic responses. Using a nitric oxide clamp technique, Thakor et al. demonstrated in fetal sheep that NO synthase blockade increases the sensitivity of the baroreflex, suggesting that endogenous NO reduces baroreflex sensitivity (Thakor and Giussani 2009b). Administration of the NO donor nitroglycerin into the fourth cerebral ventricle of the ovine fetus decreases mean arterial pressure, whereas blocking NO synthase in the fourth ventricle increases fetal blood pressure (Ma et al. 2003). Expression of NO synthase isoforms in the fetal sheep brain stem is highest early in gestation and decreases with advancing age (Wood et al. 2005). Reduced expression of NO synthase in these regions may contribute to the reduced baroreflex sensitivity of the fetus early in life. In 1- and 6-week-old lambs, inhibition of endogenously produced NO increases blood pressure to similar extents although the concomitant decreases in heart rate are greater in the young lamb (McDonald et al. 2000). Endogenous nitric oxide also appears to regulate arterial baroreflex control of heart rate in 1-week but not 6-week-old lambs, again supporting a possible role in the developmental changes in baroreflex function during this period (McDonald et al. 2000).

Reactive Oxygen Species

Reactive oxygen species (ROS) signaling has emerged as a major mechanism of sympathetic activation. Under normotensive conditions, brainstem ROS has a general excitatory effects on sympathetic outflow and cardiac baroreflex. Injection of superoxide dismutase into RVLM of young pigs resulted in moderate decreases in mean arterial blood pressure, heart rate, and RSNA (Zanzinger and Czachurski 2000). Increased oxidative stress, resulting from an imbalance between reactive oxygen species production and degradation in the rostral ventrolateral medulla, contributes to hypertension by enhancing central sympathetic outflow (Hirooka 2011). Oxidative stress also appears to be a key mechanism in ANG II-dependent neurogenic hypertension (Braga et al. 2011). In humans and animal models, chronic intermittent hypoxia, as occurs with recurrent apnea, increases ROS generation through transcriptional dysregulation of genes encoding proand antioxidant enzymes (Prabhakar et al. 2012). In juvenile rats (19-21 days of age), chronic intermittent hypoxia for 10 days results in significantly increased blood pressure and sympathetic overactivity, though cardiac baroreflex function remains intact (Zoccal et al. 2008, 2009). In a series of studies, Giussani and colleagues identified important roles of reactive oxygen species and nitric oxide bioavailability in modulating cardiovascular defense responses to acute hypoxia in fetal sheep (Herrera et al. 2012; Kane et al. 2012; Thakor et al. 2010). Whether these effects are mediated through mechanism similar to those described in the adult is not known.

Autonomic Function During Human Development

In human neonates and children, autonomic function has most simplistically been studied by examining changes in heart rate, various indices of heart rate variability, and blood pressure in response to postural changes which unload (head-up position) or load (head-down position) arterial baroreceptors. Some investigators have been unable to demonstrate a consistent response of heart rate during the neonatal period to tilting and concluded that the heart rate component of the baroreflex is poorly developed early in life, while others have demonstrated in healthy preterm and term infants that unloading arterial baroreceptor by head-up tilting produces a significant heart rate response (Picton-Warlow and Mayer 1970; Thoresen et al. 1991; Waldman et al. 1979). Using venous occlusion plethysmography, Waldman et al. (1979) found in healthy preterm and term infants that 45° head-up tilting produced no significant tachycardia, although a mean 25% decrease in limb blood flow was observed, suggesting increased peripheral vascular resistance. In contrast, Meyers et al. found that 1-2day-old healthy, term newborns display changes in heart rate with head-up and head-down tilt similar to those observed in the adult (Myers et al. 2006). Interestingly, at 2–4 months of age, the increase in heart rate to unloading of baroreceptors (head-up tilt) is lost (Fifer et al. 1999; Myers et al. 2006). The change in heart rate parasympathetic cardiac response to standing increased in children 6-19 years of age (Yamanaka and Honma 2006; Zhao et al. 2015).

Linear heart rate variability analysis in both the time and frequency domains, which quantifies the small spontaneous beat-by-beat variations in heart rate, has been used in human infants (Andriessen et al. 2005; Chatow et al. 1995; Clairambault et al. 1992) and fetuses (David et al. 2007; Karin et al. 1993; Schneider et al. 2009) to evaluate the contribution of the autonomic nervous system in maintaining cardiovascular homeostasis. An increase in sympathetic tone appears around 0.8 of gestation, followed by moderation of sympathetic outflow related to the establishment of fetal behavioral states (David et al. 2007). In the newborn, there is a progressive decline in the ratio of the low-frequency (LF) to high-frequency (HF) components of the heart rate power spectrum with increasing postnatal and gestational age, indicating an increase in parasympathetic contribution to control of resting HR with maturation. Clairembault et al. found that changes in the HF component of the spectrum were greater at 37-38 weeks, suggesting a steep increase in vagal tone at this age (Clairambault et al. 1992). Power spectral analysis has also been used to characterize developmental changes in sympathovagal balance in response to arterial baroreceptor unloading in preterm infants beginning at 28-30week post-conceptional age (Mazursky et al. 1998).

Longitudinal examination of heart rate power spectra found that in infants at 28–30 weeks, the LF/HF ratio did not change with head-up postural change, whereas with increasing postnatal age, the LF component of the spectrum increases with head-up tilt (Mazursky et al. 1998). In an elegant cross-sectional study of 1-week-old infants with postmenstrual ages 28-42 weeks, Andriessen found increases in R-R interval, lowand high-frequency spectral powers, and baroreflex sensitivity with postmenstrual age (Andriessen et al. 2005). Taken together, these findings suggest that neural regulation of cardiac function, particularly parasympathetic modulation, undergoes maturational change and becomes more functional with postnatal development.

More recently, the use of noninvasive blood pressure techniques, primarily plethysmography, has further advanced our understanding of autonomic functional changes with maturation. Using this technique to examine sequences of spontaneous changes in blood pressure and heart rate in infants 24-week gestational age to term, Gournay et al. reported baroreflex sensitivity increased with gestational age and in premature infants <32-week gestation with postnatal age (Gournay et al. 2002). In contrast, Witcombe et al. found that preterm infants, but not term infants, when first studied at 2-4-week corrected age, had no maturational increase in spontaneous baroreflex sensitivity over the next 6 months of life (Witcombe et al. 2012). Differential rates of maturation in preterm and term infants of parasympathetic contributions to heart rate, which falls in the first month of life, followed by progressive increases between 1- and 6-month postnatal age, may contribute to these findings. In term infants studied over the first 6 months of life, Yiallourou et al. found that spontaneous baroreflex sensitivity was decreased in prone compared to supine infants at 2-3 and 5-6 months of age, parasympathetic control of heart rate strengthened with postnatal age while sympathetic vascular modulation decreased (Yiallourou et al. 2011, 2012). Preterm infants showed similar maturational changes in parasympathetic and sympathetic modulation of end-organ responses, though even when corrected for postmenstrual age, preterm infants displayed reduced parasympathetic and sympathetic modulation of heart rate and blood pressure, respectively (Yiallourou et al. 2013).

Extending beyond the newborn period, longitudinal study of children during the first 5 years of life suggested increasing parasympathetic and decreasing sympathetic tone both contribute to the maturational decrease in heart rate (Alkon et al. 2011). Cross-sectional study of healthy subjects 7-22 years of age revealed cardiovagal baroreflex sensitivity markedly increase and peak at adolescence (15-18 years of age) (Lenard et al. 2004). In contrast, Zavodna et al. found no age-related changes in 11-22-year-olds, while Chirico et al. found baroreflex sensitivity to decrease with maturation from early to postpuberty in males, but not females (Chirico et al. 2015; Zavodna et al. 2006). Differences in findings may be related to methodology, physical activity patterns of study subjects, and other genetic and environmental factors (Tanaka et al. 1994).

In adults, initial stages of hypertension are associated with elevated sympathetic drive and baroreflex impairment. Autonomic dysregulation may be primary (causative) or secondary effects for the development of hypertension. Studies of the contribution of these factors in children are limited. In a small group of adolescence, fast Fourier analysis of heart rate variability showed a trend toward sympathetic predominance during reactivity testing those with higher diastolic blood pressure levels (Urbina et al. 1998). In a study of 10-year-old children, Genovesi et al. found spontaneous baroreflex impairment and reduced R-R interval variability (suggestive of dysfunctional vagal regulation of SA node) in prehypertensive (90–95th percentile for age, gender, and height) and hypertensive subjects (>95th percentile) compared to controls (Genovesi et al. 2008). Eleven- to fourteen-year-olds with blood pressure > 95th percentile after adjustment of age, sex, and height displayed elevated LF/HF blood pressure variability, suggestive of increased sympathetic activity and decreased cardiac baroreflex sensitivity compared to those with normal blood pressure (Fitzgibbon et al. 2012). These data suggest that early autonomic dysfunction, including

baroreflex impairment, could contribute to the later development of hypertension in a subset of children.

In addition to physical maturation, weight status influences autonomic function in the pediatric population. In a review of 20 studies examining the effects of weight on heart rate variability, Eyre et al. found a majority of studies reported that parasympathetic activity to the heart is reduced in obese children with a relative increase in cardiac sympathetic activity (Eyre et al. 2014). Impairment of baroreflex sensitivity in obese children closely correlates with the degree of insulin resistance (Cozzolino et al. 2015). Autonomic impairment is present in overweight children in spite of heavy physical activity (Lucini et al. 2013). However, weight reduction induces a change in autonomic activity toward parasympathetic dominance and an increase in heart rate variability (Mazurak et al. 2016).

Conclusion

Understanding the mechanisms regulating cardiovascular function in the perinatal and postnatal periods is important. Failure to regulate arterial pressure, peripheral resistance, and organ blood flow may lead to significant variations in substrate delivery, resulting in ischemic or hemorrhagic injury. Autonomic regulatory mechanisms, including baroreceptors and chemoreceptors, are major modulators of blood pressure and circulatory function throughout life. Humoral and endocrine factors, including many not addressed, such as opioids, natriuretic peptides, and prostanoids, also act directly and indirectly to regulate vascular tone and cardiac function. Additional study is needed to determine the role of these factors, maturation, lifestyle choices, and their respective interactions on long-term cardiovascular health.

Cross-References

► Vasoactive Factors and Blood Pressure in Children

References

- Abboud F, Thames M (1983) Interaction of cardiovascular reflexes in circulatory control. In: Shepherd JT, Abboud FM (eds) Handbook of physiology. Section 2, Vol III, Part 2. American Physiological Society, Bethesda, pp 675–753
- Alkon A, Boyce WT, Davis NV, Eskenazi B (2011) Developmental changes in autonomic nervous system resting and reactivity measures in Latino children from 6 to 60 months of age. J Dev Behav Pediatr 32(9): 668–677
- Alper RH, Jacob JH, Brody MJ (1987) Regulation of arterial pressure lability in rats with chronic sinoaortic deafferentation. Am J Phys 253:H466–H474
- Andresen MC (1984) Short and long-term determinants of baroreceptor function in aged normotensive and spontaneously hypertensive rats. Circ Res 54:750–759
- Andriessen P, Oetomo SB, Peters C, Vermeulen B, Wijn PF, Blanco CE (2005) Baroreceptor reflex sensitivity in human neonates: the effect of postmenstrual age. J Physiol 568(Pt 1):333–341
- Anwar MA, Schwab M, Poston L, Nathanielsz PW (1999) Betamethasone-mediated vascular dysfunction and changes in hematological profile in the ovine fetus. Am J Phys 276:H1137–H1143
- Assali NS, Brinkman CR, Wood R Jr, Danavino A, Nuwayhid B (1978) Ontogenesis of the autonomic control of cardiovascular function in the sheep. In: Longo LD, Reneau DD (eds) Fetal and newborn cardiovascular physiology. Garland STPM Press, New York, pp 47–91
- Baker DG, Coleridge HM, Coleridge JCG (1979) Vagal afferent C fibers from the ventricle. In: Hainsworth R, Kidd C, Linden RJ (eds) Cardiac receptors. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, p 117
- Barres C, Lewis SJ, Jacob HJ, Brody MJ (1992) Arterial pressure lability and renal sympathetic nerve activity are disassociated in SAD rats. Am J Phys 263:R639–R646
- Bauer DJ (1939) Vagal reflexes appearing in the rabbit at different ages. J Physiol 95:187–202
- Bennet L, Rossenrode S, Gunning MI, Gluckman PD, Gunn AJ (1999) The cardiovascular and cerebrovascular responses of the immature fetal sheep to acute umbilical cord occlusion. J Physiol 517(Pt 1):247–257
- Berecek KH, Swords BH (1990) Central role for vasopressin in cardiovascular regulation and the pathogenesis of hypertension. Hypertension 16:213–224
- Biscoe TJ, Purves MJ, Sampson SR (1969) Types of nervous activity which may be recorded from the carotid sinus nerve in the sheep foetus. J Physiol 202:1–23
- Bishop VS, Haywood JR (1991) Hormonal control of cardiovascular reflexes. In: Zucker IH, Gilmore JP (eds) Reflex control of the circulation. CRC Press, Boca Raton, pp 253–271
- Bishop VS, Hasser EM, Nair UC (1987) Baroreflex control of renal nerve activity in conscious animals. Circ Res 61:I76–I81

- Blanco CE, Dawes GS, Hanson MA, McCooke HB (1984) The response to hypoxia of arterial chemoreceptors in fetal sheep and newborn lambs. J Physiol 351:25–37
- Blanco CE, Dawes GS, Hanson MA, McCooke HB (1988a) Carotid baroreceptors in fetal and newborn sheep. Pediatr Res 24:342–346
- Blanco CE, Hanson MA, McCooke HB (1988b) Effects on carotid chemoreceptor resetting of pulmonary ventilation in the fetal lamb in utero. J Dev Physiol 10(2):167–174
- Booth LC, Malpas SC, Barrett CJ, Guild SJ, Gunn AJ, Bennet L (2009) Is baroreflex control of sympathetic activity and heart rate active in the preterm fetal sheep? Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 296(3): R603–R609
- Booth LC, Bennet L, Guild SJ, Barrett CJ, May CN, Gunn AJ, Malpas SC (2011a) Maturation-related changes in the pattern of renal sympathetic nerve activity from fetal life to adulthood. Exp Physiol 96(2):85–93
- Booth LC, Gunn AJ, Malpas SC, Barrett CJ, Davidson JO, Guild SJ, Bennet L (2011b) Baroreflex control of renal sympathetic nerve activity and heart rate in near-term fetal sheep. Exp Physiol 96(8):736–744
- Braga VA, Medeiros IA, Ribeiro TP, Franca-Silva MS, Botelho-Ono MS, Guimaraes DD (2011) Angiotensin-II-induced reactive oxygen species along the SFO-PVN-RVLM pathway: implications in neurogenic hypertension. Braz J Med Biol Res = Revista brasileira de pesquisas medicas e biologicas/Sociedade Brasileira de Biofisica [et al] 44(9):871–876
- Brinkman CRI, Ladner C, Weston P, Assali NS (1969) Baroreceptor functions in the fetal lamb. Am J Phys 217:1346–1351
- Buckley NM, Gootman PM, Gootman GD, Reddy LC, Weaver LC, Crane LA (1976) Age-dependent cardiovascular effects of afferent stimulation in neonatal pigs. Biol Neonate 30:268–279
- Bunnemann B, Fuxe K, Ganten D (1993) The reninangiotensin system in the brain: an update 1993. Reg Peptides 46:487–509
- Carroll JL, Kim I (2005) Postnatal development of carotid body glomus cell O₂ sensitivity. Respir Physiol Neurobiol 149(1–3):201–215
- Chapleau MW, Hajduczok G, Abboud FM (1988) Mechanisms of resetting of arterial baroreceptors: an overview. Am J Med Sci 295:327–334
- Chapleau MW, Hajduczok G, Abboud FM (1991) Resetting of the arterial baroreflex: peripheral and central mechanisms. In: Zucker IH, Gilmore JP (eds) Reflex control of the circulation. CRC Press, Boca Raton, pp 165–194
- Charkoudian N, Rabbitts JA (2009) Sympathetic neural mechanisms in human cardiovascular health and disease. Mayo Clin Proc 84(9):822–830
- Charkoudian N, Joyner MJ, Johnson CP, Eisenach JH, Dietz NM, Wallin BG (2005) Balance between cardiac output and sympathetic nerve activity in resting humans: role in arterial pressure regulation. J Physiol 568(Pt 1):315–321

- Charkoudian N, Joyner MJ, Sokolnicki LA, Johnson CP, Eisenach JH, Dietz NM, Curry TB, Wallin BG (2006) Vascular adrenergic responsiveness is inversely related to tonic activity of sympathetic vasoconstrictor nerves in humans. J Physiol 572(Pt 3):821–827
- Chatow U, Davidson S, Reichman BL, Akselrod S (1995) Development and maturation of the autonomic nervous system in premature and full-term infants using spectral analysis of heart rate fluctuations. Pediatr Res 37:294–302
- Chen H-G, Wood CE, Bell ME (1992) Reflex control of fetal arterial pressure and hormonal responses to slow hemorrhage. Am J Phys 262:H225–H233
- Chirico D, Liu J, Klentrou P, Shoemaker JK, O'Leary DD (2015) The effects of sex and pubertal maturation on cardiovagal baroreflex sensitivity. J Pediatr 167 (5):1067–1073
- Chlorakos A, Langille BL, Adamson SL (1998) Cardiovascular responses attenuate with repeated NO synthesis inhibition in conscious fetal sheep. Am J Phys 274: H1472–H1480
- Clairambault J, Curzi-Dascalova L, Kauffmann F, Médigue C, Leffler C (1992) Heart rate variability in normal sleeping full-term and preterm neonates. Early Hum Dev 28:169–183
- Clapp JF, Szeto HH, Abrams R, Mann LI (1980) Physiologic variability and fetal electrocortical activity. Am J Obstet Gynecol 136:1045–1050
- Cohn HE, Sacks EJ, Heymann MA, Rudolph AM (1974) Cardiovascular responses to hypoxemia and acidemia in fetal lambs. Am J Obstet Gynecol 120(6):817–824
- Cornish KG, Barazanji MW, Yong T, Gilmore JP (1989) Volume expansion attenuates baroreflex sensitivity in the conscious nonhuman primate. Am J Phys 257: R595–R598
- Cozzolino D, Grandone A, Cittadini A, Palmiero G, Esposito G, De Bellis A, Furlan R, Perrotta S, Perrone L, Torella D, Miraglia Del Giudice E (2015) Subclinical myocardial dysfunction and cardiac autonomic dysregulation are closely associated in obese children and adolescents: the potential role of insulin resistance. PLoS One 10(4):e0123916
- Dampney RA (2016) Central neural control of the cardiovascular system: current perspectives. Adv Physiol Educ 40(3):283–296
- Dampney RA, Coleman MJ, Fontes MA, Hirooka Y, Horiuchi J, Li YW, Polson JW, Potts PD, Tagawa T (2002) Central mechanisms underlying short- and longterm regulation of the cardiovascular system. Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol 29(4):261–268
- David M, Hirsch M, Karin J, Toledo E, Akselrod S (2007) An estimate of fetal autonomic state by time-frequency analysis of fetal heart rate variability. J Appl Physiol 102(3):1057–1064
- Dawes GS (1961) Changes in the circulation at birth. Br Med Bull 17:148–153
- Dawes GS, Johnston BM, Walker DW (1980) Relationship of arterial pressure and heart rate in fetal, new-born and adult sheep. J Physiol 309:405–417

- Derks JB, Giussani DA, Jenkins SL, Wentworth RA, Visser GHA, Padbury JF, Nathanielsz PW (1997) A comparative study of cardiovascular, endocrine and behavioural effects of betamethasone and dexamethasone administration to fetal sheep. J Physiol 499:217–226
- Docherty CC, Kalmar-Nagy J (2001) Development of fetal vascular responses to endothelin-1 and acetylcholine in the sheep. Am J Phys 280:R554–R562
- Docherty CC, Kalmar-Nagy J, Engelen M, Koenen SV, Nijland M, Kuc RE, Davenport AP, Nathanelsz PW (2001) Effect of in vivo fetal infusion of dexamethasone at 0.75 GA on fetal ovine resistance artery responses to ET-1. Am J Phys 281:R261–R268
- Dodt C, Keyser B, Molle M, Fehm HL, Elam M (2000) Acute suppression of muscle sympathetic nerve activity by hydrocortisone in humans. Hypertension 35:758–763
- Downing SE (1960) Baroreceptor reflexes in new-born rabbits. J Physiol 150:201–213
- Ellsbury DL, Smith OJ, Segar JL (2000) Ablation of the paraventricular nucleus attenuates sympathoexcitation at birth. Pediatr Res 39:244A
- Ervin MG, Ross MG, Leake RD, Fisher DA (1992) V1 and V2-receptor contributions to ovine fetal renal and cardiovascular responses to vasopressin. Am J Phys 262: R636–R643
- Ervin MG, Padbury JF, Polk DH, Ikegami M, Berry LM, Jobe AH (2000) Antenatal glucocorticoids alter premature newborn lamb neuroendocrine and endocrine responses to hypoxia. Am J Phys 279:R830–R838
- Eyre EL, Duncan MJ, Birch SL, Fisher JP (2014) The influence of age and weight status on cardiac autonomic control in healthy children: a review. Auton Neurosci 186:8–21
- Fifer WP, Greene M, Hurtado A, Myers MM (1999) Cardiorespiratory responses to bidirectional tilts in infants. Early Hum Dev 55(3):265–279
- Fitzgibbon LK, Coverdale NS, Phillips AA, Shoemaker JK, Klentrou P, Wade TJ, Cairney J, O'Leary DD (2012) The association between baroreflex sensitivity and blood pressure in children. Appl Physiol Nutr Metab 37(2):301–307
- Fletcher AJW, McGarrigle HHG, Edwards CMB, Fowden AL (2002) Effects of low dose dexamethasone treatment on basal cardiovascular and endocrine function in fetal sheep during late gestation. J Physiol 545:649–660
- Fletcher AJ, Gardner DS, Edwards CM, Fowden AL, Giussani DA (2003) Cardiovascular and endocrine responses to acute hypoxaemia during and following dexamethasone infusion in the ovine fetus. J Physiol 549(Pt 1):271–287
- Fletcher AJ, Gardner DS, Edwards CM, Fowden AL, Giussani DA (2006) Development of the ovine fetal cardiovascular defense to hypoxemia towards full term. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 291(6):H3023–H3034
- Gai WP, Messenger JP, Yu YH, Gieroba ZJ, Blessing WW (1995) Nitric oxide-synthesising neurons in the central subnucleus of the nucleus tractus solitarius provide a

major innervation of the rostral nucleus ambiguus in the rabbit. J Comp Neurol 357(3):348–361

- Gardner DS, Fletcher JW, Bloomfield MR, Fowden AL, Giussani DA (2002) Effects of prevailing hypoxaemia, acidaemia or hypoglycaemia upon the cardiovascular, endocrine and metabolic responses to acute hypoxaemia in the ovine fetus. J Physiol 540:351–366
- Gebber GL (1990) Central determinants of sympathetic nerve discharge. In: Loewy AD, Spyer KM (eds) Central regulation of autonomic function. Oxford University Press, New York, pp 126–144
- Genovesi S, Pieruzzi F, Giussani M, Tono V, Stella A, Porta A, Pagani M, Lucini D (2008) Analysis of heart period and arterial pressure variability in childhood hypertension: key role of baroreflex impairment. Hypertension 51(5):1289–1294
- Giussani DA, Spencer JAD, Moore PJ, Bennet L, Hanson MA (1993) Afferent and efferent components of the cardiovascular reflex responses to acute hypoxia in term fetal sheep. J Physiol 461:431–449
- Giussani DA, McGarrigle HH, Moore PJ, Bennet L, Spencer JA, Hanson MA (1994a) Carotid sinus nerve section and the increase in plasma cortisol during acute hypoxia in fetal sheep. J Physiol 477(Pt 1):75–80
- Giussani DA, McGarrigle HHG, Spencer JAD, Moore PJ, Bennet L, Hanson MA (1994b) Effect of carotid denervation on plasma vasopressin levels during acute hypoxia in the late-gestation sheep fetus. J Physiol 477:81–87
- Goetz KL, Madwed JB, Leadley RJJ (1991) Atrial receptors: reflex effects in quadrupeds. In: Reflex control of the circulation. CRC Press, Boca Raton, p 291
- Gomez RA, Meernik JG, Kuehl WD, Robillard JE (1984) Developmental aspects of the renal response to hemorrhage during fetal life. Pediatr Res 18:40–46
- Gootman PM (1991) Developmental aspects of reflex control of the circulation. In: Zucker IH, Gilmore JP (eds) Reflex control of the circulation. CRC Press, Boca Raton, pp 965–1027
- Gootman PM, Buckley BJ, DiRusso SM, Gootman N, Yao AC, Pierce PE, Griswold PG, Epstein MD, Cohen HL, Nudel DB (1986) Age-related responses to stimulation of cardiopulmonary receptors in swine. Am J Phys 251: H748–H755
- Gournay V, Drouin E, Roze JC (2002) Development of baroreflex control of heart rate in preterm and full term infants. Arch Dis Child Fetal Neonatal Ed 86(3): F151–F154
- Grünfeld JP, Eloy L (1987) Glucocorticoids modulate vascular reactivity in the rat. Hypertension 10:608–618
- Grünfled JP (1990) Glucocorticoids in blood pressure regulation. Horm Res 34:111–113
- Guillery EN, Robillard JE (1993) The renin-angiotensin system and blood pressure regulation during infancy and childhood. In: Rocchini AP (ed) The pediatric clinics of North America: childhood hypertension. W.B. Saunders Company, Philadelphia, pp 61–77
- Gunn TR, Johnston BM, Iwamoto HS, Fraser M, Nicholls MG, Gluckman PD (1985) Haemodynamic and

catecholamine responses to hypothermia in the fetal sheep in utero. J Dev Physiol 7:241–249

- Gunn TR, Ball KT, Power GG, Gluckman PD (1991) Factors influencing the initiation of nonshivering thermogenesis. Am J Obstet Gynecol 164:210–217
- Gupta BN, Thames MD (1983) Behavior of left ventricular mechanoreceptors with myelinated and nonmyelinated afferent vagal fibers in cats. Circ Res 52:291–301
- Hainsworth R (1991) Reflexes from the heart. Physiol Rev 71:617–658
- Hajduczok G, Chapleau MW, Abboud FM (1991a) Increase in sympathetic activity with age: II. Role of impairment of cardiopulmonary baroreflexes. Am J Phys 260:H1121–H1127
- Hajduczok G, Chapleau MW, Johnson SL, Abboud FM (1991b) Increase in sympathetic activity with age.I. Role of impairment of arterial baroreflexes. Am J Phys 260:H1113–H1120
- Hanson MA (1997) Role of chemoreceptors in effects of chronic hypoxia. Comp Biochem Physiol 119A:695–703
- Hanson MA, Kumar P, Williams BA (1989) The effect of chronic hypoxia upon the development of respiratory chemoreflexes in the newborn kitten. J Physiol 411:563–574
- Hart EC, Charkoudian N, Wallin BG, Curry TB, Eisenach JH, Joyner MJ (2009) Sex differences in sympathetic neural-hemodynamic balance: implications for human blood pressure regulation. Hypertension 53(3): 571–576
- Head GA, Mayorov DN (2001) Central angiotensin and baroreceptor control of circulation. Ann N Y Acad Sci 940:361–379
- Heesch CM, Abboud FM, Thames MD (1984) Acute resetting of carotid sinus baroreceptors. II. Possible involvement of electrogenic Na⁺ pump. Am J Phys 247:H833–H839
- Herrera EA, Kane AD, Hansell JA, Thakor AS, Allison BJ, Niu Y, Giussani DA (2012) A role for xanthine oxidase in the control of fetal cardiovascular function in late gestation sheep. J Physiol 590(Pt 8):1825–1837
- Hertzberg T, Lagercrantz H (1987) Postnatal sensitivity of the peripheral chemoreceptors in newborn infants. Arch Dis Child 62:1238–1241
- Hertzberg T, Hellstrom S, Holgert H, Lagercrantz H, Pequignot JM (1992) Ventilatory response to hyperoxia in newborn rats born in hypoxia – possible relationship to carotid body dopamine. J Physiol 456:645–654
- Hilton SM (1982) The defense-arousal system and its relevance for circulatory and respiratory control. J Exp Biol 100:159–174
- Hirooka Y (2011) Oxidative stress in the cardiovascular center has a pivotal role in the sympathetic activation in hypertension. Hypertens Res 34(4):407–412
- Irion GL, Mack CE, Clark KE (1990) Fetal hemodynamic and fetoplacental vasopressin response to exogenous arginine vasopressin. Am J Obstet Gynecol 162: 115–120

- Ismay MJ, Lumbers ER, Stevens AD (1979) The action of angiotensin II on the baroreflex response of the conscious ewe and the conscious fetus. J Physiol 288:467–479
- Itskovitz J, LaGamma EF, Rudolph AM (1983) Baroreflex control of the circulation in chronically instrumented fetal lambs. Circ Res 52:589–596
- Iwamota HS, Rudolph AM (1979) Effects of endogenous angiotensin II on the fetal circulation. J Dev Physiol 1:283–293
- Iwamota HS, Rudolph AM, Mirkin BL, Keil LC (1983) Circulatory and humoral responses of sympathectomized fetal sheep to hypoxemia. Am J Phys 245: H267–H772
- Jensen A, Hanson MA (1995) Circulatory responses to acute asphyxia in intact and chemodenervated fetal sheep near term. Reprod Fertil Dev 7(5):1351–1359
- Jensen A, Bamford OS, Dawes GS, Hofmeyr G, Parkes MJ (1986) Changes in organ blood flow between high and low voltage electrocortical activity in fetal sheep. J Dev Physiol 8:187–194
- Jensen EC, Bennet L, Guild SJ, Booth LC, Stewart J, Gunn AJ (2009) The role of the neural sympathetic and parasympathetic systems in diurnal and sleep state-related cardiovascular rhythms in the late-gestation ovine fetus. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 297 (4):R998–R1008
- Jimbo M, Suzuki H, Ichikawa M, Kumagai K, Nishizawa M, Saruta T (1994) Role of nitric oxide in regulation of baroreceptor reflex. J Auton Nerv Syst 50:209–219
- Jones OW III, Cheung CY, Brace RA (1991) Dose-dependent effects of angiotensin II on the ovine fetal cardiovascular system. Am J Obstet Gynecol 165:1524–1533
- Jones PP, Shapiro LF, Keisling GA, Jordan J, Shannon JR, Quaife RA, Seals DR (2001) Altered autonomic support of arterial blood pressure with age in healthy men. Circulation 104(20):2424–2429
- Joyner MJ, Charkoudian N, Wallin BG (2010) Sympathetic nervous system and blood pressure in humans: individualized patterns of regulation and their implications. Hypertension 56(1):10–16
- Kane AD, Herrera EA, Hansell JA, Giussani DA (2012) Statin treatment depresses the fetal defence to acute hypoxia via increasing nitric oxide bioavailability. J Physiol 590(Pt 2):323–334
- Karin J, Hirsch M, Akselrod S (1993) An estimate of fetal autonomic state by spectral analysis of fetal heart rate fluctuations. Pediatr Res 34(2):134–138
- Kelly RT, Rose JC, Meis PJ, Hargrave BY, Morris M (1983) Vasopressin is important for restoring cardiovascular homeostasis in fetal lambs subjected to hemorrhage. Am J Obstet Gynecol 146:807–812
- Kim S, Iwao H (2001) Molecular and cellular mechanisms of angiotensin II-mediated cardiovascular and renal diseases. Pharmacol Rev 52:11–34
- Koos BJ, Maeda T (2001) Adenosine A2A receptors mediate cardiovascular responses to hypoxia in fetal sheep. Am J Phys 280:H83–H89

- Koos BJ, Chau A, Ogunyemi D (1995) Adenosine mediates metabolic and cardiovascular responses to hypoxia in fetal sheep. J Physiol Lond 488:761–766
- Kumar P, Hanson MA (1989) Re-setting of the hypoxic sensitivity of aortic chemoreceptors in the new-born lamb. J Dev Physiol 11:199–206
- Lagercrantz H, Bistoletti P (1973) Catecholamine release in the newborn at birth. Pediatr Res 11:889–893
- Lenard Z, Studinger P, Mersich B, Kocsis L, Kollai M (2004) Maturation of cardiovagal autonomic function from childhood to young adult age. Circulation 110(16):2307–2312
- Lin LH, Nitschke Dragon D, Jin J, Tian X, Chu Y, Sigmund C, Talman WT (2012) Decreased expression of neuronal nitric oxide synthase in the nucleus tractus solitarii inhibits sympathetically mediated baroreflex responses in rat. J Physiol 590(Pt 15): 3545–3559
- Lohmeier TE, Iliescu R (2015) The baroreflex as a long-term controller of arterial pressure. Physiology (Bethesda) 30 (2):148–158
- Lohmeier TE, Iliescu R, Dwyer TM, Irwin ED, Cates AW, Rossing MA (2010) Sustained suppression of sympathetic activity and arterial pressure during chronic activation of the carotid baroreflex. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 299(2):H402–H409
- Lucini D, de Giacomi G, Tosi F, Malacarne M, Respizzi S, Pagani M (2013) Altered cardiovascular autonomic regulation in overweight children engaged in regular physical activity. Heart 99(6):376–381
- Luk J, Ajaelo I, Wong V, Wong J, Chang D, Chou L, Reid IA (1993) Role of V1 receptors in the action of vasopressin on the baroreflex control of heart rate. Am J Phys 265:R524–R529
- Lumbers ER (1995) Functions of the renin-angiotensin system during development. Clin Exp Phamarcol Physiol 22:499–505
- Ma SX, Fang Q, Morgan B, Ross MG, Chao CR (2003) Cardiovascular regulation and expressions of NO synthase-tyrosine hydroxylase in nucleus tractus solitarius of ovine fetus. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 284(4):H1057–H1063
- Macefield VG, Williamson PM, Wilson LR, Kelly JJ, Gandevia SC, Whitworth JA (1998) Muscle sympathetic vasoconstrictor activity in hydrocortisone-induced hypertension in humans. Blood Press 7:215–222
- Mann LI, Duchin S, Weiss RR (1974) Fetal EEG sleep stages and physiologic variability. Am J Obstet Gynecol 119:533–538
- Matsuda T, Bates JN, Lewis SJ, Abboud FM, Chapleau MW (1995) Modulation of baroreceptor activity by nitric oxide and S-nitrosocysteine. Circ Res 76(3):426–433
- Mazurak N, Sauer H, Weimer K, Dammann D, Zipfel S, Horing B, Muth ER, Teufel M, Enck P, Mack I (2016) Effect of a weight reduction program on baseline and stress-induced heart rate variability in children with obesity. Obesity (Silver Spring) 24(2): 439–445

- Mazursky JE, Segar JL, Nuyt A-M, Smith BA, Robillard JE (1996) Regulation of renal sympathetic nerve activity at birth. Am J Phys 270:R86–R93
- Mazursky JE, Birkett CL, Bedell KA, Ben-Haim SA, Segar JL (1998) Development of baroreflex influences on heart rate variability in preterm infants. Early Hum Dev 53:37–52
- McDonald TJ, Le WW, Hoffman GE (2000) Brainstem catecholaminergic neurons activated by hypoxemia express GR and are coordinately activated with fetal sheep hypothalamic paraventricular CRH neurons. Brain Res 885:70–78
- Merrill DC, Segar JL, McWeeny OJ, Smith BA, Robillard JE (1994) Cardiopulmonary and arterial baroreflex responses to acute volume expansion during fetal and postnatal development. Am J Phys 267:H1467–H1475
- Merrill DC, McWeeny OJ, Segar JL, Robillard JE (1995) Impairment of cardiopulmonary baroreflexes during the newborn period. Am J Phys 268:H134–H1351
- Merrill DC, Segar JL, McWeeny OJ, Robillard JE (1999) Sympathetic responses to cardiopulmonary vagal afferent stimulation during development. Am J Phys 277: H1311–H1316
- Mills E, Smith PG (1986) Mechanisms of adrenergic control of blood pressure in developing rats. Am J Phys 250(2 Pt 2):R188–R192
- Minisi AJ, Thames MD (1991) Reflexes from ventricular receptors with vagal afferents. In: Zucker IH, Gilmore JP (eds) Reflex control of the circulation. CRC Press, Boca Raton, p 359
- Minoura S, Gilbert RD (1986) Postnatal changes of cardiac function in lambs: effects of ganglionic block and afterload. J Dev Physiol 9:123–135
- Molnar J, Nijland M, Howe DC, Nathanelsz PW (2002) Evidence for microvascular dysfunction after prenatal dexamethasone at 0.7, 0.75, and 0.8 gestation in sheep. Am J Phys 283:R561–R567
- Myers DA, Robertshaw D, Nathanielsz PW (1990) Effect of bilateral splanchnic nerve section on adrenal function in the ovine fetus. Endocrinology 127 (5):2328–2335
- Myers MM, Gomez-Gribben E, Smith KS, Tseng A, Fifer WP (2006) Developmental changes in infant heart rate responses to head-up tilting. Acta Paediatr 95(1):77–81
- Ng PC, Lee CH, Bnur FL, Chan IH, Lee AW, Wong E, Chan HB, Lam CW, Lee BS, Fok TF (2006) A doubleblind, randomized, controlled study of a "stress dose" of hydrocortisone for rescue treatment of refractory hypotension in preterm infants. Pediatrics 117(2):367–375
- Nuwayhid B, Brinkman CR, Bevan JA, Assali NS (1975) Development of autonomic control of fetal circulation. Am J Phys 228:237–344
- Nuyt A-M, Segar JL, Holley AT, O'Mara MS, Chapleau MW, Robillard JE (1996) Arginine vasopressin modulation of arterial baroreflex responses in fetal and newborn sheep. Am J Phys 271:R1643–R1653
- O'Connor SJ, Ousey JC, Gardner DS, Fowden AL, Giussani DA (2006) Development of baroreflex

function and hind limb vascular reactivity in the horse fetus. J Physiol 572(Pt 1):155–164

- O'Mara MS, Merrill DC, McWeeny OJ, Robillard JE (1995) Ontogeny and regulation of arterial and cardiopulmonary baroreflex control of renal sympathetic nerve activity (RSNA) in response to hypotensive (NH) and hypotensive hemorrhage (HH) postnatally. Pediatr Res 37:31A
- Ogundipe OA, Kullama LK, Stein H, Nijland MJ, Ervin G, Padbury J, Ross MG (1993) Fetal endocrine and renal responses to in utero ventilation and umbilical cord occlusion. Am J Obstet Gynecol 169:1479–1486
- Padbury JF, Martinez AM (1988) Sympathoadrenal system activity at birth: integration of postnatal adaptation. Sem Perinatal 12:163–172
- Padbury JF, Diakomanolis ES, Hobel CJ, Perlman A, Fisher DA (1981) Neonatal adaptation: sympathoadrenal response to umbilical cord cutting. Pediatr Res 15:1483–1487
- Padbury JF, Polk DH, Ervin G, Berry LM, Ikegami M, Jobe AH (1995) Postnatal cardiovascular and metabolic responses to a single intramuscular dose of betamethasone in fetal sheep born prematurely by cesarean section. Pediatr Res 38:709–715
- Parer JT (1984) The effect of atropine on heart rate and oxygen consumption of the hypoxic fetus. Am J Obstet Gynecol 148(8):1118–1122
- Persson PB, Ehmke H, Kirchheim HR (1989) Cardiopulmonary-arterial baroreceptor interaction in control of blood pressure. NIPS 4:56–59
- Picton-Warlow CG, Mayer FE (1970) Cardiovascular responses to postural changes in the neonate. Arch Dis Child 45:354–359
- Ponte J, Purves MJ (1973) Types of afferent nervous activity which may be measured in the vagus nerve of the sheep foetus. J Physiol 229:51–76
- Prabhakar NR, Kumar GK, Peng YJ (2012) Sympathoadrenal activation by chronic intermittent hypoxia. J Appl Physiol
- Provencher PH, Saltis J, Funder JW (1995) Glucocorticoids but not mineralocorticoids modulate endothelin-1 and angiotensin II binding in SHR vascular smooth muscle cells. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol 52:219–225
- Raff H, Kane CW, Wood CE (1991) Arginine vasopressin responses to hypoxia and hypercapnia in late-gestation fetal sheep. Am J Phys 260:R1077–R1081
- Reid IA (1992) Interactions between ANG II, sympathetic nervous system and baroreceptor reflex in regulation of blood pressure. Am J Phys 262:E763–E778
- Reid DL, Jensen A, Phernetton TM, Rankin JHG (1990) Relationship between plasma catecholamine levels and electrocortical state in the mature fetal lamb. J Dev Physiol 13:75–79
- Richardson BS, Patrick JE, Abduljabbar H (1985) Cerebral oxidative metabolism in the fetal lamb: relationship to electrocortical state. Am J Obstet Gynecol 153:426–431
- Riquelme RA, Llanos JA, McGarrigle HH, Sanhueza EM, Hanson MA, Giussani DA (1998) Chemoreflex

contribution to adrenocortical function during acute hypoxemia in the llama fetus at 0.6 to 0.7 of gestation. Endocrinology 139(5):2564–2570

- Robillard JE, Weitzman RE, Fisher DA, Smith FG Jr (1979) The dynamics of vasopressin release and blood volume regulation during fetal hemorrhage in the lamb fetus. Pediatr Res 13:606–610
- Robillard JE, Gomez RA, VanOrden D, Smith FG Jr (1982) Comparison of the adrenal and renal responses to angiotensin II in fetal lambs and adult sheep. Circ Res 50:140–147
- Robillard JE, Weismann DN, Gomez RA, Ayres NA, Lawton WJ, VanOrden DE (1983) Renal and adrenal responses to converting-enzyme inhibition in fetal and newborn life. Am J Phys 244:R249–R256
- Robillard JE, Nakamura KT, DiBona GF (1986) Effects of renal denervation on renal responses to hypoxemia in fetal lambs. Am J Phys 250(2 Pt 2):F294–F301
- Rossi NF, Maliszewska-Scislo M, Chen H, Black SM, Sharma S, Ravikov R, Augustyniak RA (2010) Neuronal nitric oxide synthase within paraventricular nucleus: blood pressure and baroreflex in two-kidney, one-clip hypertensive rats. Exp Physiol 95(8):845–857
- Ruijtenbeek K, LeNoble FA, Janssen GM, Kessels CG, Fazzi GE, Blanco CE, De Mey JG (2000) Chronic hypoxia stimulates periarterial sympathetic nerve development in chicken embryo. Circulation 102: 2892–2897
- Sanhueza EM, Johansen-Bibby AA, Fletcher AJ, Riquelme RA, Daniels AJ, Seron-Ferre M, Gaete CR, Carrasco JE, Llanos AJ, Giussani DA (2003) The role of neuropeptide Y in the ovine fetal cardiovascular response to reduced oxygenation. J Physiol 546 (Pt 3):891–901
- Sanhueza EM, Riquelme RA, Herrera EA, Giussani DA, Blanco CE, Hanson MA, Llanos AJ (2005) Vasodilator tone in the llama fetus: the role of nitric oxide during normoxemia and hypoxemia. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 289(3):R776–R783
- Sato A, Suzuki H, Iwaita Y, Nakazato Y, Kato H, Saruta T (1992) Potentiation of inositol trisphosphate production by dexamethasone. Hypertension 19:109–115
- Schneider U, Schleussner E, Fiedler A, Jaekel S, Liehr M, Haueisen J, Hoyer D (2009) Fetal heart rate variability reveals differential dynamics in the intrauterine development of the sympathetic and parasympathetic branches of the autonomic nervous system. Physiol Meas 30(2):215–226
- Scroop GC, Marker JD, Stankewytsch B, Seamark RF (1986) Angiotensin I and II in the assessment of baroreceptor function in fetal and neonatal sheep. J Dev Physiol 8:123–137
- Segar JL, Hajduczok G, Smith BA, Robillard JE (1992) Ontogeny of baroreflex control of renal sympathetic nerve activity and heart rate. Am J Phys 263: H1819–H1826
- Segar JL, Merrill DC, Smith BA, Robillard JE (1994a) Role of endogenous angiotensin II on resetting of the

arterial baroreflex during development. Am J Phys 266: H52–H59

- Segar JL, Mazursky JE, Robillard JE (1994b) Changes in ovine renal sympathetic nerve activity and baroreflex function at birth. Am J Phys 267:H1824–H1832
- Segar JL, Merrill DC, Smith BA, Robillard JE (1994c) Role of sympathetic activity in the generation of heart rate and arterial pressure variability in fetal sheep. Pediatr Res 35:250–254
- Segar JL, Minnick A, Nuyt A-M, Robillard JE (1995) Developmental changes in central vasopressin regulation of cardiovascular function. Pediatr Res 37:34A
- Segar JL, Minnick A, Nuyt AM, Robillard JE (1997) Role of endogenous ANG II and AT1 receptors in regulating arterial baroreflex responses in newborn lambs. Am J Phys 272:R1862–R1873
- Segar JL, Lumbers ER, Nuyt AM, Smith OJ, Robillard JE (1998) Effect of antenatal glucocorticoids on sympathetic nerve activity at birth in preterm sheep. Am J Phys 274:R160–R167
- Segar JL, Smith OJ, Holley AT (1999) Mechano- and chemoreceptor modulation of renal sympathetic nerve activity at birth in fetal sheep. Am J Phys 276:R1295–R1301
- Segar JL, Bedell KA, Smith OJ (2001) Glucocorticoid modulation of cardiovascular and autonomic function in preterm lambs: role of ANG II. Am J Phys 280: R646–R654
- Segar JL, Van Natta T, Smith OJ (2002) Effects of fetal ovine adrenalectomy on sympathetic and baroreflex responses at birth. Am J Phys 283:R460–R467
- Semenza GL (2000) HIF-1: mediator of physiological and pathophysiological responses to hypoxia. J Appl Physiol 88:1474–1480
- Seri I, Tan R, Evans J (2001) Cardiovascular effects of hydrocortisone in preterm infants with pressor-resistant hypotension. Pediatrics 107(5):1070–1074
- Shaltout HA, Rose JC, Figueroa JP, Chappell MC, Diz DI, Averill DB (2010) Acute AT(1)-receptor blockade reverses the hemodynamic and baroreflex impairment in adult sheep exposed to antenatal betamethasone. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 299(2):H541–H547
- Shaltout HA, Chappell MC, Rose JC, Diz DI (2011) Exaggerated sympathetic mediated responses to behavioral or pharmacological challenges following antenatal betamethasone exposure. Am J Phys Endocrinol Metab 300(6):E979–E985
- Shaltout HA, Rose JC, Chappell MC, Diz DI (2012) Angiotensin-(1-7) deficiency and baroreflex impairment precede the antenatal betamethasone exposure-induced elevation in blood pressure. Hypertension 59(2):453–458
- Shi L, Mao C, Thornton SN, Sun W, Wu J, Yao J, Xu Z (2005) Effects of intracerebroventricular losartan on angiotensin II-mediated pressor responses and c-fos expression in near-term ovine fetus. J Comp Neurol 493(4):571–579
- Shi L, Mao C, Zeng F, Hou J, Zhang H, Xu Z (2010) Central angiotensin I increases fetal AVP neuron activity and pressor responses. Am J Phys Endocrinol Metab 298(6):E1274–E1282

- Shinebourne EA, Vapaavuori EK, Williams RL, Heymann MA, Rudolph AM (1972) Development of baroreflex activity in unanesthetized fetal and neonatal lambs. Circ Res 31:710–718
- Slotkin TA, Lappi SE, McCook EC, Tayyeb MI, Eylers JP, Seidler FJ (1992) Glucocorticoids and the development of neuronal function: effects of prenatal dexamethasone exposure on central noradrenergic activity. Biol Neonate 61:326–336
- Smith FG, Abu-Amarah I (1998) Renal denervation alters cardiovascular and endocrine responses to hemorrhage in conscious newborn lambs. Am J Phys 275: H285–H291
- Smith PM, Ferguson AV (2010) Circulating signals as critical regulators of autonomic state – central roles for the subfornical organ. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 299(2):R405–R415
- Smith FG, Smith BA, Segar JL, Robillard JE (1991) Endocrine effects of ventilation, oxygenation and cord occlusion in near-term fetal sheep. J Dev Physiol 15:133–138
- Smith F, Klinkefus J, Robillard J (1992) Effects on volume expansion on renal sympathetic nerve activity and cardiovascular and renal function in lambs. Am J Phys 262:R651–R658
- Spyer KM (1994) Central nervous mechanisms contributing to cardiovascular control. J Physiol 474:1–19
- Stark RI, Daniel SS, Husain MK, Tropper PJ, James LS (1985) Cerebrospinal fluid and plasma vasopressin in the fetal lamb: basal concentration and the effect of hypoxia. Endocrinology 116:65–72
- Stark RI, Myers MM, Daniel SS, Garland M, Kim YI (1999) Gestational age related changes in cardiac dynamics of the fetal baboon. Early Hum Dev 53(3):219–237
- Stein HM, Oyama K, Martinez A, Chappell BA, Buhl E, Blount L, Padbury JF (1993) Effects of corticosteroids in preterm sheep on adaptation and sympathoadrenal mechanisms at birth. Am J Phys 264:E763–E769
- Sterni LM, Bamford OS, Tomares SM, Montrose MH, Carroll JL (1995) Developmental changes in intracellular Ca2+ response of carotid chemoreceptor cells to hypoxia. Am J Phys 268:L801–L808
- Szymonowicz W, Walker AM, Yu VY, Stewart ML, Cannata J, Cussen L (1990) Regional cerebral blood flow after hemorrhagic hypotension in the preterm, nearterm, and newborn lamb. Pediatr Res 28(4):361–366
- Tabsh K, Nuwayhid B, Ushioda E, Erkkola R, Brinkman CR, Assali NS (1982) Circulatory effects of chemical sympathectomy in fetal, neonatal and adult sheep. Am J Phys 243:H113–H122
- Tanaka K, Chiba T (1994) Nitric oxide synthase containing neurons in the carotid body and sinus of the guinea pig. Microsc Res Tech 29(2):90–93
- Tanaka H, Thulesius O, Borres M, Yamaguchi H, Mino M (1994) Blood pressure responses in Japanese and Swedish children in the supine and standing position. Eur Heart J 15(8):1011–1019
- Tangalakis T, Lumbers ER, Moritz KM, Towstoless MK, Wintour EM (1992) Effect of cortisol on blood pressure

and vascular reactivity in the ovine fetus. Exp Physiol $77{:}709{-}717$

- Thakor AS, Giussani DA (2009a) Effects of acute acidemia on the fetal cardiovascular defense to acute hypoxemia. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 296(1): R90–R99
- Thakor AS, Giussani DA (2009b) Nitric oxide reduces vagal baroreflex sensitivity in the late gestation fetus. Pediatr Res 65(3):269–273
- Thakor AS, Richter HG, Kane AD, Dunster C, Kelly FJ, Poston L, Giussani DA (2010) Redox modulation of the fetal cardiovascular defence to hypoxaemia. J Physiol 588 (Pt 21):4235–4247
- Thames MD, Donald SE, Shepherd JT (1980) Stimulation of cardiac receptors with Veratrum alkaloids inhibits ADH secretion. Am J Phys 239:H784–H788
- Thoresen M, Cowan F, Walløe L (1991) Cardiovascular responses to tilting in healthy newborn babies. Early Hum Dev 26:213–222
- Togashi H, Yoshioka M, Tochihara M, Matsumoto M, Saito H (1990) Differential effects of hemorrhage on adrenal and renal nerve activity in anesthetized rats. Am J Phys 259:H1134–H1141
- Tomita H, Brace RA, Cheung CY, Longo LD (1985) Vasopressin dose-response effects on fetal vascular pressures, heart rate, and blood volume. Am J Phys 249: H974–H980
- Tomomatsu E, Nishi K (1982) Comparison of carotid sinus baroreceptor sensitivity in newborn and adult rabbits. Am J Phys 243:H546–H550
- Toney GM, Porter JP (1993) Effects of blockade of AT1 and AT2 receptors in brain on the central angiotensin II pressor response in conscious spontaneously hypertensive rats. Neuropharmacology 32:581–589
- Toubas PL, Silverman NH, Heymann MA, Rudolph AM (1981) Cardiovascular effects of acute hemorrhage in fetal lambs. Am J Phys 240:H45–H48
- Unger T, Rohmeiss P, Demmert G, Ganten D, Lang RE, Luft F (1987) Opposing cardiovascular effects of brain and plasma AVP: role of V1- and V2-AVP receptors. In: Buckley JP, Ferrario CM (eds) Brain peptides and catecholamines in cardiovascular regulation. Raven Press, New York, pp 393–401
- Unno N, Wong CH, Jenkins SL, Wentworth RA, Ding XY, Li C, Robertson SS, Smotherman WP, Nathanielsz PW (1999) Blood pressure and heart rate in the ovine fetus: ontogenic changes and effects of fetal adrenalectomy. Am J Phys 276:H248–H256
- Urbina EM, Bao W, Pickoff AS, Berenson GS (1998) Ethnic (black-white) contrasts in heart rate variability during cardiovascular reactivity testing in male adolescents with high and low blood pressure: the Bogalusa Heart Study. Am J Hypertens 11(2):196–202
- Van Bel F, Roman C, Iwamoto HS, Rudolph AM (1993) Sympathoadrenal, metabolic, and regional blood flow responses to cold in fetal sheep. Pediatr Res 34:47–50
- Vapaavouri EK, Shinebourne EA, Williams RL, Heymann MA, Rudolph AM (1973) Development of

cardiovascular responses to autonomic blockade in intact fetal and neonatal lambs. Biol Neonate 22:177–188

- Vatner SF, Manders WT (1979) Depressed responsiveness of the carotid sinus reflex in conscious newborn animals. Am J Phys 237:H40–H43
- Victor RG, Thoren PN, Morgan DA, Mark AL (1989) Differential control of adrenal and renal sympathetic nerve activity during hemorrhagic hypertension in rats. Circ Res 64:686–694
- Wakatsuki A, Murata Y, Ninomoya Y, Masaoka N, Tyner JG, Kutty KK (1992) Physiologic baroreceptor activity in the fetal lamb. Am J Obstet Gynecol 167:820–827
- Waldman S, Krauss AN, Auld PAM (1979) Baroreceptors in preterm infants: their relationship to maturity and disease. Dev Med Child Neurol 21:714–722
- Walker AM, Cannata J, Dowling MH, Ritchie B, Maloney JE (1978) Sympathetic and parasympathetic control of heart rate in unanaesthetized fetal and newborn lambs. Biol Neonate 33:1350–1143
- Wallerath T, Witte K, Schäfer SC, Schwarz PM, Prellwitz W, Wohlfart P, Kleinert H, Lehr HA, Lemmer B, Förstermann U (1999) Down-regulation of the expression of endothelial NO synthase is likely to contribute to glucocorticoid-mediated hypertension. PNAS 96:13357–13362
- Wallin BG, Kunimoto MM, Sellgren J (1993) Possible genetic influence on the strength of human muscle nerve sympathetic activity at rest. Hypertension 22(3):282–284
- Wassink G, Bennet L, Booth LC, Jensen EC, Wibbens B, Dean JM, Gunn AJ (2007) The ontogeny of hemodynamic responses to prolonged umbilical cord occlusion in fetal sheep. J Appl Physiol 103(4):1311–1317
- Weitzman RE, Fisher DA, Robillard J, Erenberg A, Kennedy R, Smith F (1978) Arginine vasopressin response to an osmotic stimulus in the fetal sheep. Pediatr Res 12:35–38
- Witcombe NB, Yiallourou SR, Sands SA, Walker AM, Horne RS (2012) Preterm birth alters the maturation of baroreflex sensitivity in sleeping infants. Pediatrics 129(1):e89–e96
- Wood CE (1995) Baroreflex and chemoreflex control of fetal hormone secretion. Reprod Fertil Dev 7:479–489
- Wood CE, Chen HG (1989) Acidemia stimulates ACTH, vasopressin, and heart rate responses in fetal sheep. Am J Phys 257:R344–R349
- Wood CE, Chen H-G, Bell ME (1989) Role of vagosympathetic fibers in the control of adrenocorticotropic hormone, vasopressin, and renin responses to hemorrhage in fetal sheep. Circ Res 64:515–523
- Wood CE, Chen GF, Keller-Wood M (2005) Expression of nitric oxide synthase isoforms is reduced in lategestation ovine fetal brainstem. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 289(2):R613–R619
- Woods JR, Dandavino A, Murayama K, Brinkman CR, Assali NS (1977) Autonomic control of cardiovascular functions during neonatal development and in adult sheep. Circ Res 40:401–407

- Xu Z, Shi L, Hu F, White R, Stewart L, Yao J (2003) In utero development of central ANG-stimulated pressor response and hypothalamic fos expression. Brain Res Dev Brain Res 145(2):169–176
- Xu Z, Shi L, Yao J (2004) Central angiotensin II-induced pressor responses and neural activity in utero and hypothalamic angiotensin receptors in preterm ovine fetus. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 286(4): H1507–H1514
- Yamanaka Y, Honma K (2006) Cardiovascular autonomic nervous response to postural change in 610 healthy Japanese subjects in relation to age. Auton Neurosci 124(1–2):125–131
- Yardly RW, Bowes G, Wilkinson M, Cannata JP, Maloney JE, Ritchie BC, Walker AM (1983) Increased arterial pressure variability after arterial baroreceptor denervation in fetal lambs. Circ Res 52:580–588
- Yiallourou SR, Sands SA, Walker AM, Horne RS (2011) Baroreflex sensitivity during sleep in infants: impact of sleeping position and sleep state. Sleep 34(6):725–732
- Yiallourou SR, Sands SA, Walker AM, Horne RS (2012) Maturation of heart rate and blood pressure variability during sleep in term-born infants. Sleep 35(2):177–186
- Yiallourou SR, Witcombe NB, Sands SA, Walker AM, Horne RS (2013) The development of autonomic cardiovascular control is altered by preterm birth. Early Hum Dev 89 (3):145–152
- Young M (1966) Responses of the systemic circulation of the new-born infant. Br Med Bull 22:70–72
- Yu ZY, Lumbers ER (2000) Measurement of baroreceptormediated effects on heart rate variability in fetal sheep. Pediatr Res 47:233–239

- Yu ZY, Lumbers ER, Simonetta G (2002) The cardiovascular and renal effects of acute and chronic inhibition of nitric oxide production in fetal sheep. Exp Physiol 87:343–351
- Zanzinger J, Czachurski J (2000) Chronic oxidative stress in the RVLM modulates sympathetic control of circulation in pigs. Pflugers Arch 439(4):489–494
- Zavodna E, Honzikova N, Hrstkova H, Novakova Z, Moudr J, Jira M, Fiser B (2006) Can we detect the development of baroreflex sensitivity in humans between 11 and 20 years of age? Can J Physiol Pharmacol 84(12):1275–1283
- Zhao J, Han Z, Zhang X, Du S, Liu AD, Holmberg L, Li X, Lin J, Xiong Z, Gai Y, Yang J, Liu P, Tang C, Du J, Jin H (2015) A cross-sectional study on upright heart rate and BP changing characteristics: basic data for establishing diagnosis of postural orthostatic tachycardia syndrome and orthostatic hypertension. BMJ Open 5(6):e007356
- Zoccal DB, Simms AE, Bonagamba LG, Braga VA, Pickering AE, Paton JF, Machado BH (2008) Increased sympathetic outflow in juvenile rats submitted to chronic intermittent hypoxia correlates with enhanced expiratory activity. J Physiol 586(13):3253–3265
- Zoccal DB, Bonagamba LG, Paton JF, Machado BH (2009) Sympathetic-mediated hypertension of awake juvenile rats submitted to chronic intermittent hypoxia is not linked to baroreflex dysfunction. Exp Physiol 94(9):972–983